

# Walden University ScholarWorks

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2017

# Strategies Used by Manufacturing Hiring Managers to Recruit Skilled Workers

Cheryl Founchious Brown Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations Part of the <u>Business Commons</u>

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection at ScholarWorks. It has been accepted for inclusion in Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks. For more information, please contact ScholarWorks@waldenu.edu.

# Walden University

College of Management and Technology

This is to certify that the doctoral study by

Cheryl Founchious Brown

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee Dr. Lisa Kangas, Committee Chairperson, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty Dr. Steve Roussas, Committee Member, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty Dr. Judith Blando, University Reviewer, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

> Chief Academic Officer Eric Riedel, Ph.D.

> > Walden University 2017

Abstract

Strategies Used by Manufacturing Hiring Managers to Recruit Skilled Workers

by

Cheryl Founchious Brown

MBA, Kaplan University, 2010

BS, Kaplan University, 2008

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

May 2017

Abstract

Leaders in manufacturing industries are increasingly concerned with the lack of skills among applicants, emphasizing the gap that exists between employer expectations and skills of employees entering the workforce. Developing successful recruitment strategies is critical for hiring managers seeking to hire skilled workers. The purpose of this qualitative single case study was to explore successful strategies hiring managers used to recruit skilled production workers at a manufacturing company in Southeastern South Carolina. The human capital theory, which represents the knowledge individuals provide to enhance productivity, was the conceptual framework. Data were collected from faceto-face interviews with 3 hiring managers and an exploration of company documents that included the standard of quality and excellence policy, the company handbook, and the company website. Data analysis included assessment of word frequencies, keyword coding, and theme identification. Four themes emerged: provide industry and education partnerships to enhance recruitment efforts, maximize community industry specific recruitment, offer computer numerical controlled training as a recruitment incentive, and provide market competitive compensation. By implementing these strategies, managers may have greater levels of success in hiring skilled workers. Implications for positive social change include the potential for manufacturing hiring managers and other industry hiring managers to recruit and retain skilled workers through training, advancement opportunities, and compensation commensurate with employees' skills. Skilled workers may increase organizational productivity and profitability, which may promote economic prosperity in the local community.

## Strategies Used by Manufacturing Hiring Managers to Recruit Skilled Workers

by

Cheryl A. Brown

MBA, Kaplan University, 2010

BS, Kaplan University, 2008

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

May 2017

#### Dedication

I dedicate this degree to my Lord and Savior Jesus Christ. Without you, I am nothing, but with you, I am unstoppable. To my children, Andrea, Tiffany, Larry (Pooh), and Teanna, you made this journey possible. To my sisters, Elaine and DeeDee, I love you thank you for your support. To my mother, France, and my brother, Kenny, for giving up months of your lives to assist with the care of Tiff so that I could achieve my goal. To Adam, thanks for our morning walks. To my wonderful grandchildren, I love you for sacrificing so many of our fun weekends. To Dana for believing in me and encouraging me to believe in myself. I am eternally grateful to each of you. I dedicate this degree to those who have gone before me and those who will follow; keep swimming. Finally, I dedicate this work to the memory of my father and brother, Walter Anton Founchious, Sr., and Walter Anton, Jr. You would be proud. I love you.

#### Acknowledgments

I acknowledge my chair, Dr. Lisa Kangas. You are amazing. Without your hard work, dedication, encouragement, and commitment to success, this accomplishment would not have been possible. You were the wind beneath my wings; I will be forever grateful. I would also like to thank my other committee members, Dr. Steve Roussas and Dr. Judith Blando, for your guidance and feedback, which was instrumental in my path to success.

To my doctoral sisters, Marilyn, Yetta, Elizabeth, Emilsen, and DeLariah, thank you for your support and encouragement. You were my inspiration; your phone calls, texts, and emails kept me sane. You kept me off the ledge; I am so glad that you are in my life, and I call you my friends.

Section 1: Foundation of the Study1
Background of the Problem1
Problem Statement
Purpose Statement2
Nature of the Study
Research Question4
Interview Questions4
Conceptual Framework5
Operational Definitions6
Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations6
Assumptions7
Limitations7
Delimitations
Significance of the Study8
Contribution to Business Practice
Implications for Social Change
A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature9
Human Capital Theory10
Human Capital and Economic Growth14
Intellectual Capital
The Historical Workplace 17

# Table of Contents

The Modern Workplace	
Why Manufacturing Matters	19
Theories Related to the Skills Gap	
Existence of Skills Gap in the Workplace	
Importance of Technological Skills	
Retiring Baby Boomers and the Skills Gap	
Efforts to Close the Skills Gap	
Transition	40
Purpose Statement	42
Role of the Researcher	43
Participants	44
Research Method and Design	
Research Method	
Research Design	
Population and Sampling	48
Ethical Research	50
Data Collection Instruments	51
Data Collection Techniques	53
Data Organization Technique	55
Data Analysis	56
Reliability and Validity	58
Reliability	58

Validity		
Transition and Summary61		
Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change		
Introduction62		
Presentation of the Findings63		
Industry and Education Partnerships to Enhance Recruitment Efforts		
Maximizing community industry specific recruitment		
Offer computer numerical controlled training as a recruitment incentive 69		
Market Competitive Compensation Strategy71		
Additional Factors for Successful Recruitment73		
Applications to Professional Practice74		
Implications for Social Change75		
Recommendations for Action76		
Recommendations for Further Research76		
Reflections77		
Conclusion79		
References		
Appendix A: Email Invitation Letter117		
Appendix B: Semistructured Interview Protocol Guide		

# List of Tables

Table 1. Industry and Education Partnerships to Enhance Recruitment Efforts	68
Table 2. Maximizing External Recruitment Opportunities	70
Table 3. Offer More on the Job Training to Promote Internal Employees	72
Table 4. Competitive Compensation Strategy	73

#### Section 1: Foundation of the Study

Advancements in manufacturing technology and the impending retirement of baby boomers have increased the demand for skilled workers (Gordon, 2014; Spak, 2013). The lack of available skilled production workers, such as machinists and operators, negatively affects productivity and market performance (Schied, 2014). The goal of this study was to explore the strategies used by manufacturing hiring managers to recruit skilled employees to meet industry demands.

#### **Background of the Problem**

Leaders in manufacturing industries are increasingly concerned with the lack of skills among applicants, emphasizing the gap that exists between employer expectations and the skills among employees entering the workforce (Neumark, Johnson, & Mejia, 2013). U.S. business leaders, specifically in the manufacturing industry, have expressed concerns about the lack of skills among potential applicants. Gordon (2013) noted that baby boomers, who constitute the largest demographic segment of the United States, are retiring at a rate of 10,000 per day, with the expected retirement of 70 million by 2020 (Hotchkiss & Rios-Avila, 2013). Eighty-two percent of employers reported a critical lack of skilled production workers, and 75% of employers stated the skills shortage has negatively impacted their company's ability to extend and develop new products or services (Spak, 2013). Among companies facing or anticipating a skills shortage, 66% predict a loss of business to competitors, 64% face a loss of revenue, 59% face eroding customer satisfaction, and 53% face delays in developing new products or services

(Bradley, McMullen, Artz, & Simiyu, 2012). The lack of skilled employees creates a deficiency of trained workers and lowers productivity (Poddar & Madupalli, 2012).

#### **Problem Statement**

The United States is the third largest exporter of manufactured goods (Spak, 2013), yet 82% of manufacturing companies report a shortage in skilled workers (Cappelli, 2014). Spak identified 600,000 vacant manufacturing jobs because employers are unable to recruit workers with the skills to meet the organization's needs. The general business problem was that some manufacturing hiring managers were affected by the lack of qualified workers, which resulted in the loss of productivity for the business. The specific business problem was that some hiring managers lack strategies to recruit skilled production workers.

#### **Purpose Statement**

The purpose of this qualitative single case study was to explore the strategies that hiring managers used to recruit skilled production workers. The population for this study included hiring managers from a manufacturing company in Southeastern South Carolina who have developed strategies to overcome recruitment challenges. Industry leaders could use the findings of this study to develop strategies for hiring managers to use to recruit and hire skilled production workers. The findings from this study could affect social change by informing the business community about the strategies for hiring skilled employees to meet industry demands, which could increase productivity and profitability. By maintaining profits, the business may sustain operations in the community and contribute to the prosperity of the employees, the community, and the economy.

#### Nature of the Study

I used a qualitative methodology for this study. The qualitative method involves subjectivity to understand a phenomenon (Erlingsson & Brysiewicz, 2012). Qualitative researchers gather rich data through direct contact with participants (Yin, 2014). A quantitative method was not appropriate for this study because the goal was to explore the strategies of hiring managers. The quantitative method involves numerical measurements and statistical analysis and does not include instrument-based questions (Lach, 2014). The mixed-methods approach includes qualitative and quantitative data to support personal observations and test developments (Daigneault & Jacob, 2014). The purpose of this qualitative study was to explore successful recruitment strategies of manufacturing hiring managers; therefore, I selected qualitative methodology.

I used a single case study design. Case study research provides a level of flexibility not offered in other qualitative designs such as phenomenology. The case study design is used to explore the case and answer the research question (Hyett, Kenny, & Dickson-Swift, 2014). Simons (2015) noted how the case study design is used to describe the perceptions of participants through interviews, observations, and the analysis of relevant documents. Other qualitative designs that I considered were ethnography, phenomenology, and narrative inquiry. Ethnography was not suitable for this study because it focuses on culture, community, and meanings of relationships of people (Cayla & Arnould, 2013). The main objective of the phenomenological design is to study the lived experiences of individuals living the phenomenon (Finlay, 2013). Exploring lived experiences was not my intent in this study. The narrative inquiry involves a constant process of negotiation between the researcher and the participant to validate a story through personal, social, and political inquiry (Wang & Geale, 2015). I did not select the narrative inquiry for the study. A case study design was the best design for exploring hiring managers' successful strategies to recruit skilled workers.

#### **Research Question**

What strategies do hiring managers use to recruit skilled production workers?

#### **Interview Questions**

- 1. What strategies did you use to recruit skilled production workers?
- 2. What strategies did you use to mitigate the challenges due to the lack of skills?
- 3. What strategies did you use to determine which positions were most affected by the skills shortage?
- 4. What strategies did you use to address the skills shortage resulting from retiring production workers?
- 5. What strategies did you use to evaluate relevant work experience that you needed in your organization?
- 6. What strategies did you use to mitigate outsourcing to fill vacant positions?
- 7. What strategies did you use to assess the skills needed to ensure an adequate supply of skilled production workers?
- 8. Is there anything else you would like to discuss regarding strategies used to hire talented and skilled workers that I have not addressed in the interview?

#### **Conceptual Framework**

The conceptual framework that guided this study was the theory of human capital, which draws on competence, knowledge, skills, experience, and innovativeness possessed by individuals to promote business competitiveness (Boujelbene & Affes, 2013). Becker (1994) stated that human capital refers to skills and characteristics that increase productivity and business earnings. Chahal and Bakshi (2014) defined human capital as a method to improve an organization's productivity, performance, and competitiveness. Gamerschlag (2013) provided a clear distinction between human capital and an organization's value and long-term sustainability. Kucharcikova (2014) discussed two approaches to human capital: macroeconomic and microeconomic. The macroeconomic approach considers human capital as a foundation for economic growth through skills, knowledge, and experience. The microeconomic approach addresses human capital as the basis for production, further indicating a manager's perspective of human capital as intellectual capital that forms a company's worth (Kucharcikova, 2014).

Human capital affects a company's performance level; aligning skills to an organization can provide a competitive advantage (Khanna, Jones, & Boivie, 2014). Khanna et al. (2014) noted the theory of human capital refers to the difference between the expected skills needed and the actual skill set of the worker as the main reason for the existence of the skills gap. I applied human capital theory to this study because of the value of human capital to increase a firm's productivity, performance, and innovation (Kato & Okamuro, 2014).

#### **Operational Definitions**

*Employability skills*: A group of essential abilities that involve the development of a knowledge base, expertise level, and mindset that is increasingly necessary for success in the 21<sup>st</sup>-century workplace. Employability skills typically are considered essential qualifications for many job positions, and these skills have become necessary for an individual's employment success at almost any level within a business environment (Tsai, 2013).

*Human capital*: The combination of knowledge and skills within the workforce that represents an economic resource of an organization to generate future income streams (Fulmer & Ployhart, 2014).

*Intangible assets*: The combination of human capital, intellectual capital, and organizational capital to create a firm's competitive advantage (Todericiu & Stănit, 2015).

*Intellectual capital*: The economic value of intangible assets of a company's organizational and human capital (Užiene, 2015).

*Skills gap*: A significant gap between an organization's current capabilities and the skills it needs to achieve its goals. The skills gap reduces an organization's ability to grow and remain competitive because it cannot fill critical jobs with workers who have the right knowledge, skills, and abilities (Speculand, 2014).

#### Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations

Assumptions, limitations, and delimitations are critical components of a study (Leedy & Ormrod, 2012). Assumptions are components of a study presumed to be true

without evidence (Leedy & Ormrod, 2012). Limitations are elements of the study that cannot be controlled (Soilkki, Cassim, & Anis, 2014). By contrast, elements within the researcher's control, such as the population and sample, are delimitations. In this section, I address the assumptions, limitations, and delimitations of the study. I explore the potential weaknesses and areas of concern that could have affected the outcome of the study.

#### Assumptions

Assumptions in a study are facts of the study not yet validated but accepted as true (Leedy & Ormrod, 2012). I assumed that the populations of hiring managers in this study were appropriate for exploring common themes involving employee recruitment strategies in the manufacturing industry. I further assumed that the hiring managers provided honest and truthful responses during the interviews and that participants provided current and relevant documents related to recruitment strategies. I recorded and analyzed participants' responses and data collected from documents to identify themes.

### Limitations

Limitations are potential weaknesses of a study (Brutus, Aguinis, & Wassmer, 2013). The limitations of this study included time constraints that limited the availability of the participants. The second limitation was that participants might have felt uneasy about disclosing information regarding the hiring techniques and decisions made in hiring employees. This discomfort may have caused participants to conceal their strategies for hiring skilled workers. Another limitation was that all participants were from a single manufacturing company in Southeastern South Carolina. Exploring participants'

strategies for recruiting skilled production workers from multiple manufacturing companies may have mitigated this limitation.

#### Delimitations

Delimitations are factors that limit the scope and define the boundaries of a study (Paechter, 2013). The delimitations of this study included a manufacturing company in Southeastern South Carolina that has hiring managers that have used strategies to recruit production workers. A further delimitation was participants were selected through purposive sampling, which excluded hiring managers in other industries and other types of positions. Findings are not transferable to a larger population.

#### Significance of the Study

This study is of value to the practice of business because the findings may be useful in the development of successful recruitment strategies for manufacturing hiring managers. The contributions to professional practice provided valuable information for recruiting skilled workers, which may lead to increased productivity for businesses. The implications for positive social change include the potential to provide strategies that manufacturing business leaders can use to improve productivity, which could lead to greater profit.

#### **Contribution to Business Practice**

This qualitative single case study may contribute to business practice by presenting strategies used by manufacturing hiring managers to recruit skilled workers. Skills have become the focal point of many businesses, and employers continue to discuss the existence of the skills shortage, which impedes growth and competitive advantage (DiCerbo, 2014). By addressing the skills gap, this study may help manufacturing decision-makers improve or create strategic plans for recruiting skilled workers, thereby increasing production and sustaining profitability.

#### **Implications for Social Change**

The skills gap has an adverse macroeconomic outcome in the manufacturing industry, affecting the ability to remain competitive and sustain profitability because of the inability to fill positions with workers who have appropriate knowledge, skills, and abilities (Neumark et al., 2013). The implications for positive social change include the potential to improve business practices by contributing strategies that will assist hiring managers in recruiting skilled workers, thereby increasing productivity and profitability within the manufacturing industry. Social change implications also include economic development and human capital development leading to higher economic returns.

#### A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature

The review of literature included an extensive search that began with Walden University library databases: Business Source, Emerald Management Journals, ProQuest, Sage Premier, and the Educational Resource Information Center (ERIC). Additional resources included Science Direct for performance measurement and business performance and the National Bureau of Economic Research for management industry and human capital. I also used Google Scholar. Keywords used for the search included *skills gap, skills competencies, human capital, manufacturing skills, knowledge transfer employability*, and *intellectual capital*. The literature review generated 206 sources, including 180 peer-reviewed sources that satisfied the criterion of 85% published within the last 5 years (2012 to 2017).

The purpose of this study was to explore recruitment strategies of hiring managers to hire workers with the appropriate skills to match manufacturing sector skill requirements. Kochan, Finegold, and Osterman (2012) explained that companies should allow employees to develop new and higher level skills for them to cope with their constantly changing environment. To develop human capital effectively, employers must develop programs to facilitate industry demands (Samoilenko, 2014).

I begin this review with a brief overview of the theory of human capital, the conceptual framework for this study. I also discuss changes to the U.S. workplace resulting from technological innovations and globalization. The review also addresses theories related to the skills gap and evidence of the gap related to supply and demand.

#### Human Capital Theory

The theory of human capital was developed by Schultz, Becker, and Mincer over five decades ago (Teixeira, 2014). Schultz (1993) identified human capital as an explicit form of capital, a means of production, and a product of investment. Schultz further noted that the investment in human capital is central to economic development. Mincer (1997) related human capital to higher learning and greater lifetime income. Becker and Schultz (as cited in Teixeira, 2014) argued that investments in human capital strengthen the prospect of long-term economic growth.

The theory of human capital as described by Becker (1962) characterizes human capital as resources embedded in people's skills, knowledge, information, ideas, and

health. Schultz (1993) defined human capital as a strategic component of an organization's assets, which is instrumental to increased productivity and sustained competitive advantage. An organization's human capital is an instrument used to increase productivity. Human capital is the basis for innovation and growth of a company; employees with advanced human capital including higher levels of training and education are more productive and provide substantial efficiency leading to a significant outcome (Chowdhury, Schulz, Milner, & Van De Voort, 2014; Jerzak, 2015).

Human capital is the core of a company, adding value and assisting in achieving company objectives (Guo, Xiao, & Yang, 2012). In a study intended to develop a basis for the connection between company success and human capital, Unger, Rauch, Frese, and Rosenbusch (2011) found a significant relationship between human capital and success. Unger et al. established the relationship based on the moderators involving conceptualizations of human capital. According to Muda and Rahman (2015), human capital is the knowledge, skills, and abilities that are the embedded resources of a firm; human capital is a critical element of performance and an intangible resource.

Human capital is an important aspect of economic growth that influences production, labor productivity, and competitive advantage (Brymer, Molloy, & Gilbert, 2014). Tumwine, Nasiima, and Kamukama (2014) conducted a study of 256 medium and 103 large manufacturing companies that revealed a positive correlation between human capital and company performance. Tumwine et al. noted human capital as an important asset to a company's competitive advantage. Becker (1962) and Dittman, Juris, and Revsine (1980) acknowledged human capital as an accentuation of the cost of labor and return on investment to gain future productivity. Čiūtienė and Railatiė (2015) identified several human capital elements including knowledge, competency, innovation, problemsolving skills, and creativity. Human capital is part of an organization's internal competence (Borrás & Edquist, 2014); organizations acquire internal competencies through employing people who contribute their skills, innovativeness, and education. Enhancements to these competencies occur through training and additional skill building within the organization.

Regarding human capital skills, the relationship indicator was higher for outcomes of human capital investments in knowledge and skills as compared to human capital investments on education or experience (Tsakiris, 2014; Unger et al., 2011). For task-related jobs associated with the manufacturing industry workers, human capital is important for the success of the company (Unger et al., 2011). Daimler-Chrysler human resources managers identified company workers as a function of the organization, noting that the workers' knowledge and skills coupled with customer awareness represented the resources of innovative services (Örnek & Ayas, 2015). Khanna et al. (2014) conducted a study of 5,700 directors from 650 Fortune 1,000 companies to show how human capital relates to a company performance and creates a competitive advantage. Directors with high levels of human capital were better at providing advice and improving firm performance (Khanna et al., 2014).

The success of an organization or company was found to be related to human capital investment (McGuirk, Lenihan, & Hart, 2015). McGuirk et al. (2015) established that human capital related strongly to company performance regarding nonprofit

operational performance measures. Dinda (2103) and Spak (2013) found that companies experienced negative outcomes in their actual earnings compared to their expected earnings due to the skills gap.

When considering a human capital investment for company success, organization leaders should treat employees' success as a central aspect of their operations; considering the productivity and success of employees should be integrated into the strategic planning and development of the company. Managers should focus their resources on programs that increase and retain firm-specific human capital (McGuirk et al., 2015). Human capital is the intangible asset employees bring to an organization (Orth et al., 2015). These assets are unique to each professional's competencies. Koroglu and Eceral (2015) conducted a study of 104 defense and aviation industry employees in Ankara Turkey to examine the relationship between human capital and innovation and impact of human capital on productivity at both the individual microeconomic and the aggregate macroeconomic level. Human capital was the main source of knowledge and skills in innovation, and the macro approach demonstrated the importance of human capital to industry innovation. The results indicated a positive relationship between innovation and human capital in the defense and aviation industry (Koroglu & Eceral, 2015).

The changes to a knowledge-based economy require the intangible resources found in human capital (Todericiu, Lucia, & Stănit, 2014). Todericiu et al. (2014) noted human capital as a tactical asset of a corporation, and it is an integral part of a company's viability and continued growth. Human capital is an intangible asset creating future benefits, and employers attested to the need for extensive skills to accommodate a complex technical setting (Ganiron, 2013).

To illustrate the link between human capital and the skills gap, Grove, Hussey, and Jetter (2011) focused on human capital and asserted that the skills gap exists based on differences in human capital between individuals. These differences include (a) noncognitive skills, which include assertive negotiating, and (b) education and skills needed for high-paying jobs (Grove et al., 2011). Aligning skills to an organization's objectives can provide a competitive advantage to the organization (Khanna et al., 2014). In line with the theory of human capital, the skills gap is the difference between the actual skill set and the expected skill set of employees (Khanna et al., 2014).

#### Human Capital and Economic Growth

Human capital is a significant factor in competitiveness and economic growth. Čadil, Petkovová, and Blatná (2014) cited studies that focused on human capital and growth; the finding showed a clear connection between the too. Atalay (2014) noted human capital to be one of the fundamental determinants of per capita income, and Liepė and Sakalas (2014) emphasized the role of human capital in contributing to economic growth and a country's value creation process. Liu, Jaarsveld, Batt, and Frost (2014) showed that the influence of human capital total productivity has an internal rate of innovation, and Pelinescu (2015) found that human capital influences the rate of distribution of technology. Economic growth is dependent on the investment in human capital, which is the most important element in determining a country's ability to innovate (Azizan, 2013). Human capital is valuable because of the distinctive qualities of an individual, specifically when there are higher levels of skills. Human capital is a significant element in economic development, technology, and innovation, which are the output of human knowledge (Qadri & Waheed, 2013). Sulaiman, Bala, Tijani, Waziri, and Maji (2015) described human capital as the total stock of knowledge, skills, competencies, and innovative capabilities. The growth in per capita production is an essential component of economic stability (Sulaiman et al., 2015). Banerjee and Roy (2014) found human capital to be an important influence on long-term productivity and growth. Su and Liu (2016) conducted a study of 230 large cities in China to explore the role of human capital in economic growth. Su and Liu found a direct and indirect influence on GDP growth through innovation, productivity, and technology which increases economic output.

#### **Intellectual Capital**

Intangible resources are a significant asset to organizations' innovation and performance (Inkinen, 2015). The intangible assets in intellectual capital are the knowledge and competencies that can establish an organization's competitive advantage and value creation. Inkinen conducted a literature review and identified human capital as one of the nine dimensions of intellectual capital. Human capital consists of various abilities including skills, intelligence, value, and experience, which are accessible through employees. Human capital was the only intellectual capital dimension that had a direct effect on organizational performance, and human capital was also an influence on the other eight dimensions, signifying a distinct shift from tangible assets to intangible assets that provide capabilities (Inkinen, 2015). In a study on the banking industries, Chahal and Bakshi (2015) explored the relationship between intellectual capital and a company's innovation and competitive advantage. The authors identified intellectual capital as the output of human capital related to innovation composed of skills and knowledge that facilities value creation and competitive advantage. Chahal and Bakshi related human capital to an intangible asset of intellectual capital, noting human capital as skills and competencies that contribute to value creation within an organization.

Intellectual capital is the foundation of a company's competitive advantage; companies leverage the knowledge and skills found in human capital to improve organizational outcomes and increase the importance of intellectual capital (Hu, Ke, Guo, & Wen, 2015). Örnek and Ayas (2015) discussed three factors of intellectual capital: (a) human capital, (b) structural capital, and (c) customer capital. Both structural and customer capital exist within the dimensions of firms' productivity and outcomes; for the purpose of this study, the focus was on human capital, which is the combination of technical knowledge, education, competencies, qualifications, and skills. Human capital refers to employees' ability to apply their accumulation of knowledge to increase productivity (Benos & Karagiannis, 2016).

The intellectual capital found in human capital has a positive effect on organizational performance, financial returns, and sustainable competitive advantage (Hu et al., 2015). Hashim, Osman, and Alhabshi (2015) found a significant relationship between intellectual capital and an organization's performance. Wilson (2013) discussed the changes in supply (skills) and demand (skills needed) and the role of education and training in workforce preparation, increased opportunities, and skill development. Changes in globalization, technology, and demographics contribute to the need for greater skills (Wilson, 2013). Technology refers to innovation and relevancy, globalization is an outcome of technology consisting of virtual communication and work, and demographics are considered the most significant change encompassing the impact of an aging workforce (Wilson, 2013).

#### **The Historical Workplace**

The U.S. workplace has experienced significant shifts. As a result of societal and economic changes, the workplace has evolved from agricultural to industrial to knowledge based. These changes have resulted in several implications for the U.S. worker (Rothstein, 2012). The move from an agricultural society to manufacturing altered the workplace and landscape. Citizens left farm life to pursue positions in city factories. The workplace required physical labor, repetitiveness, and the ability to follow management's directions. Steiger, Hammou, and Galib (2014) described the typical workplace as one that followed a command-and-control approach. Workers engage in tasks that did not necessarily involve comprehension and full understanding and control. Leaders implemented a hierarchical workplace structure in which middle managers passed information from top management to subordinates. This system appeared effective as the U.S. economy prospered for many decades. Jobs were readily available and offered long-term employment, and U.S. industries remained unchallenged by foreign competitors (Steiger et al., 2014).

Foreign competition began to surface in the early 1970s when Japan, once known for cheap, low-quality products, began to emerge as a potentially strong competitor. Other nations followed suit. Noe, Clarke, and Klein (2014) remarked that by the 1980s, it became apparent that production efficiency was no longer enough to maintain competitiveness. Other winners included quality, convenience, timeliness, and price. U.S. companies faced intense competition at home and abroad. By the 1990s, organizations had turned their attention toward restructuring, reengineering, and other innovation practices. Leaders were compelled to rethink management practices, the traditional hierarchal structure, and employee skill sets. As a result, the demand for low-skilled jobs began to decrease. These changes appear increasingly evident in the modern workplace (Noe et al., 2014).

#### The Modern Workplace

Before the 1980s, the American Management Association described management as working through other people to obtain success (Montana & Charnov, 2011). This definition epitomizes Frederick Taylor's widely practiced approach to managing organizations. Supervisors expected workers to follow instructions and provide little or no input. Managers have learned to maintain a different viewpoint, which involves collaborating with workers to achieve both the individual and organizational goals (Montana & Charnov, 2011). Organizational changes reflect this view, which includes the use of groups and self-directed teams to accomplish organizational goals. These and similar processes deviate from the traditional workplace, which places decision-making solely in the hands of higher management, and with the changes in the manufacturing industry, blue-collar workers and engineers would require a different way of acquiring knowledge due to advancement in technologies (Montana & Charnov, 2011).

According to Smith (2012), skilled employees experience fewer recurring job assignments, and autonomy, and need to work with individuals at all level of a company. Factors such as globalization, technological innovations, and more mobile and betterinformed workers drive massive organizational changes (Epicoco, 2016). The appearance of technology, globalization, and flattening organizational hierarchy act as contributing factors; people no longer work in seclusion. Often, their very jobs depend upon working with and interacting with colleagues at all levels of the organization (Kim, 2015).

As the manufacturing industry transitioned from offshoring to re-shoring, many managers began voicing their fears that the talent they have is not the talent they need (Gylling, Heikkilä, Jussila, & Saarinen, 2015). Schied (2014) noted human resources and managers of organizations of all sizes had experienced talent deficiencies within their employee base. This shortage began nearly a decade ago and has grown stronger. Companies have waged intense recruiting wars for talent while debating the best systems for identifying, selecting, and developing important talent, and they still are not sure of future needs (Alniaçik, Alnaçik, Erat, & Akçin, 2014).

#### Why Manufacturing Matters

The manufacturing industry has moved from labor-intensive mechanical processes to information-intensive processes (Bonvillin, 2013). Even with the preceding figures, manufacturing remains a major sector of the U.S. economy, at 12.5% of the GDP (Bureau of Economic Analysis, 2012). The manufacturing industry makes up 11% of the

economy and delivers 68% of private sector R&D (Rosell, Lakemond, & Nazli-Wasti, 2014). The industry contributes \$2.08 trillion to the economy and employs 12 million people in a workforce of some 140 million (Ledford, 2014). Manufacturing workers earn 20% higher compensation than workers employed in nonmanufacturing jobs. Growth economists estimate that more than 60% of the U.S. economic growth comes from technology and related innovation, with manufacturing dominating the innovation system (Baily & Bosworth, 2014).

Despite these numbers, both U.S. companies and foreign companies continue to develop effective vocational education and job-training programs. However, the educational attainment of young workers in the U. S. falls behind countries like Canada, Japan, and Korea (Baily & Bosworth, 2014).

#### **Theories Related to the Skills Gap**

The cobweb theory essentially served to explain supply and demand that related to pricing and quantity (Kaldor, 1934). Freeman (1976) adapted the cobweb theory to estimate the supply trend of work in technical occupations. Suggesting a time lag exists between supply and demand decisions, creating a gap between the supply and demand quantities. Because of the time lag, the supply adjustment often overestimates and underestimates the long-run equilibrium creating a cobweb-like trend of market adjustment. Relevant to the skills gap, the cobweb theory provided an example of how the labor market (supply) make adjustments related to professions requiring training (demand) that delays labor market entry (Freeman, 1976). Holzer (2012) categorized labor market skills as general or specific. General skills may consist of basics such as

cognitive skill. General skills can also encompass analytical, problem solving and communication. Conversely, specific skills are inclusive of those needed to conduct a particular job required by the employer.

The competence-based theory emphasized the interconnectedness of components of an organization and its success in a dynamic, systemic, cognitive, and holistic manner (Roh, Hong, & Min, 2014). By emphasizing the interconnectedness of the various system elements of the firm, the competence-based theory provided a theoretical framework that can inform more in-depth survey analysis. The competence-based theory suggested that skills gaps serve as a bottleneck to the function of the organization or the company, influencing the elements that can threaten the company as an institution (Schwalje, 2012). The relationship between skills and needs for jobs, knowledge and industry growth and competitiveness were discussed by Consoli and Rentocchini (2015), the authors conducted a study of 290 United Stated in industries, which found that an applicant's ability to obtain diverse skills is essential to meeting industry requirements.

#### **Existence of Skills Gap in the Workplace**

Technology advancements lead to an evolution of the skills needed for manufacturing jobs, emphasizing interactive and cognitive skills in communication and problem solving, and to the traditional, physical-based skill sets (Lawrence, 2014).

In manufacturing companies, research has shown that there is high demand for skilled workers based on the technical and nontechnical skills (Nordin, Nasir, Noordin, & Buntat, 2013). Highly proficient in nontechnical skills is the benefit commonly seen among skilled workers in a challenging and progressive industry; the proficiency of nontechnical skills is given serious attention for all skilled workers in the manufacturing industry, especially in the industrial sector (Nordin et al., 2013). The importance of skills for industry competitiveness, further noting skills as an integrate component in the ability to accomplish duties (Chryssolouris, Mavrikios, & Mourtzis, 2013).

The three elements of the skills gap include the lack of information on the current job market, the retirement of the workforce, and the lack of skilled candidates; these are the contributors to the skills gap (DaCosta, 2010). The lack of information on the current job market refers to the incomplete information that one has regarding the skill requirements that will match a specific job. The retirement of the workforce contributed to skill gap as retirement lessens the number of skilled workers; and because of lack of qualified applicants with the correct skills set, the skills gap increases (Cairns, 2010; Kochan et al., 2012). The skills gap constitutes the differences between what employers seek and the attributes applicants possess making them hireable, and able to contribute to the productivity of the economy (Velasco, 2012).

In a study to explore strategies to decrease the skills gap, Plöger and Weck (2014) focused on individuals with a higher skill set. Interestingly, among public views, a higher skill set is associated with greater economic and community growth. The correlation of skills, growth and economic sustainability suggests that the lack of skills, in contrast, can contribute to the erosion of economic and population progression. The higher gap in skills is prevalent in cities with a greater decline in population. In moderate cities, with individual leaving immediately after high school, whereas, larger more established manufacturing cities experience a population decline after completing college (Plöger &

Weck, 2014).

The importance of innovation as a measure of new knowledge and skills was discussed by Clark (2014) the finding showed competitive improvements in countries with higher labor expenditure output. ElMaraghy (2014) added that industries that are technology driven offer the United States greater competitive advantage. Economic demands can perpetuate occupational reorganization that can lead to transformations in skills deficiencies for employees in various industries, as the current structure is unable to meet industry demands (Eighmy & Karl, 2010). The National Association of Manufacturers 2005 survey noted that more than 75% of U.S. manufacturers say that an insufficiency of skilled workers results in business production delays. Further citing the difficulties in recruiting highly skilled workers because of the increase in new technologies, creating an inadequate match between the required and actual level of labor inputs to skills (Bednarek, 2014).

The field of physiotherapy is also experiencing a skills gap. Vanhercke, Cuyper, and Peeters (2014) conducted a study to investigate the employers' perceptions of employability skills and competency levels of 45 physiotherapy graduate employees. In a survey to assess the employability skills needed in the workforce findings demonstrated that employers perceived only the following seven items that needed enhancement in the physiotherapy education to address the skills gap. These seven areas are: (a) critical thinking ability, (b) generating hypotheses and linking ideas, (c) applying theory into practice, (d) sharp analytical skills, (e) prioritizing problems, (f) keeping up-to-date on information about the professionalism, and (g) giving clear explanation about problems and treatments and recognizing the effects of decisions to be made (Vanhercke et al., 2014). Employers identified skills gaps as soft skills, which include teamwork, leadership, and problem-solving (Weedon & Tett, 2013).

Many employers are looking for graduates who possess nontechnical skills such generic skills and employability skills (Jackson & Chapman, 2012). The requirement of nontechnical has ignited concerns of educational systems producing a small percentage of graduates with the nontechnical skills needed for the workforce. Jackson and Chapman (2012) compared and contrasted the finding of an Australians study of 367 business graduates and current skilled workers to assess nontechnical skill and performances (Jackson & Chapman, 2012). The study results indicated a correlation between assertiveness and competence among graduate in some areas of nontechnical skills. However, skills were lacking in areas of management and other generic skill (Jackson & Chapman, 2012). Spak (2013) noted the future success of manufacturing is contingent on a generation of highly skilled, educated workers that are prepared to meet the demands of today's technology-driven industry .

The perspective of the manufacturing industry and higher education challenges in eliminating the skills gap through Massive Open Online Courses (MOOCs) and stackable credentials/credits may have the potential to facilitate United States manufacturing's growth and development that will translate to progress in the United States economy (Spak, 2013). These two learning factors are important to long-term employability in the United States manufacturing workforce while maintaining an acceptable wage level for professionals to fill in the U.S. manufacturing workforce skills gap. The discrepancy between the need and the available pool of skilled personnel has multiple reasons. Preenen, De Pater, Van Vianen, and Keijzer (2011) attributed an aging workforce, as well as a lack of challenging assignments, as contributors to the deficit of skilled workers. Pritchard (2014) predicted that 50% of the demographic labeled Baby Boomers, those individuals born between 1946 and 1964, and may retire by 2018 with the remainder achieving retirement by 2026. The net result will be an excess of 76 million workers leaving the U.S. workforce, which represents approximately 35% of the total U.S. population .

Challenges presented by changes in learning styles found in the workforce supposedly versed in technology (Burch & Strawderman 2014). However, not everyone within this cohort has access to technology adding further complications to the impending turnover between the outgoing and incoming generation of workers. While the size of turnover within the workforce constitutes a major influence, the technology, and generational differences add to difficulties with obtaining sufficient skilled workers (Burch & Strawderman, 2014).

Poaching is one competitor targeting the workers of another as part of a recruitment effort (Lise, Meghir, & Robin, 2016). Sheldon and Li (2013) explored the experiences and responses of foreign-invested enterprises (FIEs) regarding employee poaching and its relevance to the skills shortage in a well-known Chinese electronics manufacturing facility in Suzhou Industrial Park. Poaching highlights strategic challenges multinational enterprises face in Asia-Pacific economies as more advanced subsidiaries outgrow their earlier low-cost, low-skill vocations. Results revealed that localized skill
shortages within the company relate to the adoption of intra-firm constructive responses. Sheldon and Li (2013) stated employers responded to poaching based on their skill set from inter-firm and intra-firm levels, resulting in retaliatory, defensive and constructive responses. Inter-firm retaliatory responses are through lawsuits, blacklisting, and product market boycotting and even employer blacklisting. The defensive response is not as aggressive; it acts by increasing cost for the poacher and the poached in an attempt to decrease opportunities for opportunistic behavior, and to raise transaction costs for the poachers and poached. The constructive response to poaching would entail forming business alliances to involve the public sector and education providers. Establishing a pay structure focused on skills and promotions (Sheldon & Li, 2013).

The relationship between technology and employment or labor skills, whether positive or negative from an economic and human capital perspective, found that the most developed countries experienced degradation in employment, mostly in the unskilled segment (Pavlidou, Tsaliki & Vardalachakis 2011). The competitive forces surrounding business continued to drive the skill needs within manufacturing industries. Baumann et al. (2014) posited that technology allows the United States to compete with emerging players, such as China and India, in a global market where technology integration is a critical driver to worker skill requirements. The linkage between individual skills, technology, and competencies to competitiveness was clear (Borrás & Edquist, 2014).

In 2013, Nordin, Nasir, Noordin, and Buntat (2013) studied seven elements of skilled workers and employer, needs toward nontechnical skills for electronics sector in

Klang Valley, Malaysia. The skills were: (a) communication, (b) information management, (c) creative thinking and problem-solving, (d) teamwork, (e) organizational and leadership, (f) work attitudes, and (g) personal traits and self-management (Nordin et al., 2013). The study compared the expected skills set and the actual skills set of workers and applicants, results from the *t*-test disclosed a significant gap between the nontechnical skills needed by the electronics sector in Klang Valley, Malaysia, and all the actual nontechnical skills proficiency on skilled workers (Nordin et al., 2013). The study's conclusion revealed that the skilled workers did not fulfill the needs of employers regarding nontechnical skills proficiency, suggesting the need to providing training, which focuses on enhancing the nontechnical skills for skilled workers in the industry (Nordin et al., 2013).

Lapina and Ščeulovs (2014) used surveys and data to ascertain core skill requirements from services industries and manufacturing companies, which detailed how jobs are becoming more skills driven in all classifications. The study revealed the need for added skills in the areas of problem-solving, communication and organizational skills. The study identified human competencies as a significant component in a company.

### **Importance of Technological Skills**

Technology replaced manual labor to provide a competitive advantage to the U.S. manufacturing (Mirchandani, 2012). Improvements in technology were not the only drivers for changing worker skill needs. The adoption of business process reengineering (BPR) to improve costs and competitiveness necessitated work restructuring, driving job skill redesign (Mirchandani). Organizational improvement strategies, such as lean

manufacturing, increased cross-functional knowledge and integrated skills, improving performance within a manufacturing environment (Longoni & Cagliano, 2013). Lean or mass manufacture required definite and different balances in synthetic and analytical knowledge base (Cullinane, Bosak, Flood, & Demerouti, 2012). Lean manufacturing concepts required job redesign, broadening job characteristics for tasks, skills, and knowledge along with social aspects such as teaming (Cullinane et al., 2012). Wyton and Payne (2014) claimed that manufacturers implemented lean practices without considering the effect on core competencies, regarding core skills and customer value within the aerospace industry. Methods such as managing projects and engineering change processes found favor in aerospace and automotive industries abroad and have influenced the skill sets needed for global competition (Parnaby & Towill, 2012).

Technology advancements in manufactured goods, production processes, and equipment contributed to the changes in skill requirements. Prince, Burns, Lu, and Winsor (2015) quantified the skill discrepancy as caused by globalization, technology, demographics, and global competition to supply and demand to match skill sets across different markets and industries. Social capital theorists established decades ago that better-connected people do better in life (Benson, Morgan, & Filippaios, 2014). The emergence of common channels of technology, such as online social networking sites, has given a new incentive to building and exploiting connections for career management (Benson et al., 2014).

In the field of manufacturing, many companies have increasingly required technical skills, especially with the use of computer-driven machines; increased the skills requirements in manufacturing-related jobs (Cappelli, 2012). Workers and applicants are required to have IT skills over previously hands-on machine jobs in manufacturing companies. This technology changed the dynamics of floor line workers. As technology requirements become more complicated the need to have workers who can operate and maintain technology service lines has increased, however, leaders of manufacturing companies failed to address the required proper training of workers; resulting in the existing of the skill gap (Cappelli, 2012).

Although professionals acknowledge that social networking is essential for business and development, recent graduates coming into the corporate world were not equipped with the skill set related to such technology (Benson, Morgan, & Filippaios, 2014). Benson et al. (2014) concluded from their study of U.K. business graduates and their use of social networking by investigating the employability skill set for contemporary business professional and appeals for higher education to address the skill gap.

The education level of the available workforce contributed to the lack of skilled workers. Turbin, Fuller, and Wintrup (2014) determined that if 15% of the U.S. workforce had the least amount of training, with 35% attaining some vocational education and OJT as opposed to the need for higher skilled workers with a minimum of 2-year associates or technical degrees. Corak (2013) found that high school graduates in 1995 were more likely to invest in higher education than those graduating in 1980; however, the cost of tuition as well as the uncertainty of future salary constituted a deterrent. Holzer (2012) identified a relationship between investment in human capital in the form of education and training to employment and higher paying jobs.

Borbely (2011) found that displaced workers with a high school diploma or fewer found reemployment at 43% or less while those with higher education reentered the workforce at 55% in a survey of displaced workers between 2007 and 2009. Holzer (2012) cited a lack of emphasis on education and a lack of integration between vocational education and industry as contributing to the gap in skilled workers needed for the higher wage technical jobs. Mrabet and Lanouar (2013) studied the influence of wage elasticity regarding skill bias technical change and foreign sourcing; the findings concluded that an increase existed in the elasticity of wages for U.S. manufacturing based on skill bias more than sourcing. Training and education emerged as a solution to the skilled worker shortage. The higher skills needed for aerospace and advanced manufacturing would require a pool of quailed candidates from which to draw (Mrabet & Lanouar, 2013).

Technology and sourcing strategies driven by open trade policies caused lower skilled jobs to decrease while assisting in the increase of higher-skilled jobs (Polgár & Wörz, 2010). The growing emphasis on skilled workers capable of operating advanced technology, and more traditional manufacturing skills, increased requirements for education and training programs. Deloitte and the Manufacturing Institute (2011) task force determined that to remain competitive the aerospace industry must address the skill gaps. Causes of the skill gaps include insufficient math, technology, and analytical skills complicated by an aging workforce and shifting skills set. Moen, Kojola, and Schaefers (2016) credited aging workers as contributing to a shortage of skilled workers; Moen et al. (2016) also cited the lack of communication and analytical skills among individual between the ages of 25 to 35-year-old individuals as a contributing factor to the skill gap. Additional factors included a general disillusionment of existing workers cascading into the next generation. Roh, Hong, and Min (2014) related the shift from supplier to risk sharing partner along with failing to invest in research and development as factors in the decline of manufacturing jobs. A general unwillingness of new workers to enter the field further exacerbated the decline (Roh et al., 2014).

De Bruecker, Van den Bergh, Beliën, and Demeulemeester (2015) studied the link between skilled workers and efficiency, quality, and cost, the study results revealed a direct correlation of skills to outcomes. Brondo and Baba (2010) provided insight into some of the employment challenges within the automotive industry caused by changes in requirements, in human capabilities, and expectations driven by restructuring and lean manufacturing in their 3-year case study within General Motors. The workers in both aerospace and automotive industries voiced dissatisfied at the lack of control in the work environment, and they cited work degradation caused by task enlargement as the main reasons for the recruiting and retention problems facing these industries (Stewert, Danford, Richardson, & Pulignano, 2010). A lack of confidence in the ability to execute tasks properly influenced performance and participation. Stewert et al. (2012) provided more insight into the effects of the skills gap regarding performance where workers believed the lean methods did not drive required training and that technology increased tasks along with skills. The introduction of technology and lean methods alone did not lead to skills gaps but started the shifts to the skill requirements and the architecture of the jobs, which contributed to the skills gap.

The employment outlook for manufacturing workers, including assemblers and technicians, which were projected to increase over the next ten years, with emphasis on team and technical skills (Lockard & Wolf, 2012). Pritchard (2014) confirmed the emphasis a 20-year longitudinal study of 308 companies on the effects of enhanced training, empowerment, and teaming on performance, finding a direct, positive correlation. The labor surplus transformed to a labor shortage because of restructuring and technology driving higher skill sets along with an aging workforce.

In a study conducted in the U.K. automotive manufacturing industry, Begley, Collins, and Donnelly (2015) explored the skills shortage, in 2011 and 2012 employer's skills survey, 39% of employer's reported difficulties in recruitment, of this 17% expressed workers' skills gaps, 9% reported recruits with a gap in technical skills, 7% described positions as hard to fill, and 6% reported retention issues. Begley et al. (2015) discussed the dynamics of the skills needs of the automotive industry, the shift from mechanical instruments to advancement in technology consisting of sciences, aerodynamics, computers hardware, and infotainment as a reason for the shortage. Begley et al. noted this gap as the inability of employers to recruit a workforce with the skills to match industry demands. These skills shortages could hurt production and investments with the automotive manufacturing industry. Exacerbating this shortage is the impending retirement of nearly 40% of the workforce (Begley et al., 2015). The workplace has experienced rapid and dramatic changes driven by advancement in technology and globalization, information and communication (Asonitou, 2015). Skills set requirements have also changed, including employability skills at all levels (Griffin & Annulis, 2013). Employability skills consist of the knowledge skills, and the ability of an individual to gain and retain a position. Abas-Mastura, Imam, and Osman (2013) cited employability skills as important to employers. However, a gap has been prominent among the demands and expectations of employers and the workforce preparedness of the graduates; as a result, the competitive advantages of most companies were jeopardized (Griffin & Annulis, 2013). Wilson (2013) discussed the changes in supply (skills) and demand (skills needed) and the role of education and training in workforce preparation, increased opportunities, and skills. Technology includes innovation and relevancy; globalization is an outcome of technology, consisting of virtual communication and work. Demographics encompasses the impact of an aging workforce and is consider the most significant change for employees.

Rasul, Rauf, Mansor, Yasin, and Mahamod (2013) noted the relationship between human capital theory and employability skills, identifying employability as the ability to do the job. DeGuzman and Choi (2013) linked employability to career adaptability and success of individuals in an effort to decrease the existing skills gap. DeGuzman and Choi (2013) discussed a study using the Career Adapt-Abilities Scale (CAAS) in the context of Papua New Guinea, to investigate the relationship between employability skills and career adaptability. The results of the study found that the use of the CAAS method was a useful measurement tool for assessing career adaptableness for recent graduates in Papua New Guinea (DeGuzman & Choi, 2013).

CAAS revealed that a significant relationship existed between career adaptability and employability skills. Using this information, addressing employability skills will address the skills requirement for a specific job; improving the performance of the workers and the company. Notably, the four sub-scales of career adaptability and teamwork skills share a significant relationship (DeGuzman & Choi, 2013). This study serves as a tool for educators and policy makers in Papua New Guinea by providing a richer view of the career adaptability and employability skills as well.

Employability skills are an important skill that employees should have to minimize the skills gap between expected and actual skill requirements (Griffin & Annulis; 2013; Unni, 2013). Employability refers to the essential competencies that a worker should possess to achieve worker success (Griffin & Annulis, 2013). Among the employability skills are (a) communication, (b) teamwork, (c) problem solving, and (d) work ethic. The most common contributor that defined the gap is the lack of soft skills such as communication, critical thinking, and collaboration or teamwork, as part of the employability skills (Kaine & Kent, 2013).

However, higher education does not adequately address the gap in employability skills prior to graduates leaving school (Griffin & Annulis, 2013). Acquiring experience on these employability skills improves the skills set of employees, and decrease the gap in employability skills. Asonitou (2015) identified a procedure to encourages non-graduate and diploma/certificate holders to join the lower graduate intensity occupations

program to address the gap in employability skills. Several perceived definitions for the skills gap, from lack of computer based technology skills, lack of leadership skills, and lack of technical skills. The absence of soft skills, such as communication, critical thinking, and creativity resonates at 44% (Hendarman & Tjakraatmadja, 2012).

Apart from the technical and technological skills, graduates must be equipped, with soft skills (Hogan, Chamorro-Premuzic, & Kaiser, 2013; Islam, Hamid, Shukri, & Abd Manaf, 2013). In a study on Malaysian graduates' employability skills, the results of the gap analysis showed that employers perceive graduates' employability skills performance as lower than the importance assigned to those skills (Islam et al., 2013). The communication skills gap was most prevalent within the areas of the English language use and the employees. Employers can implement improvement efforts and corrective actions for employee satisfaction. Reasons for unemployment related to economically related factors; however, psychological factors associated with employability also contribute to the skills gap (Hogan et al., 2013). Consequently, the case of industrial-organizational psychologists should be uniquely suited to contribute to policy solutions for enhancing employability. Hogan et al. focused on psychologists and their cognitive abilities, personality, and educational achievement, concluding that understanding the psychosomatic factors that make up employability as a means of expediting disconnect of skills possessed and those in demand.

## **Retiring Baby Boomers and the Skills Gap**

Baby boomers are individuals that were born between 1946 and 1964 make 44% of the U.S. working population and, they are critical to workforce production and growth.

However, prediction shows 77 million baby boomers retiring taking years of skills and knowledge with them, prompting concerns of a widening skills gap (Hotchkiss & Rios-Avila, 2013; Cummings-White & Diala, 2013). The actual estimation of the workforce skills gaps and its impact on the manufacturing industry varies greatly (Kochan, Finegold, & Osterman, 2012). The gap in experience and industry skills may escalate with the unambiguous problem of retiring baby boomers. Various private and public industry have experienced recruitment challenges as a result of the skills shortage among potential applicants, particularly in the aerospace industry where a growing number of employees are predicted to retirement by 2020 (Kochan et al., 2012). Further exacerbating the gap is the early retirement of many baby boomers (Noone, O'Loughlin, and Kendig, 2013), worsening the task of recruiting skills workers to replace retiring baby boomers (Cummings-White & Diala, 2013).

Aging workers are a global phenomenon further suggesting a succession plan to retain the knowledge that older workers possess, in an attempt to bridge the gap in the lack of skills among younger workers (Majeed, Forder, Miahe, Kendig, & Byles, 2014). Organizations view the knowledge of older workers as an intangible asset that is difficult to transfer (Borders, Polander, Klein, & Wright, 2015). The exodus of baby boomers that possess both tacit and explicit knowledge is an increasing challenge to the workforce, recruiting individuals with the talent and skills to replace this population will become increasingly difficult (Borders et al., 2015). Čiūtienė and Railatiė (2015) discussed the development of human capital in the wake of an aging population, and the importance of investing in human capital to replace these skills.

## Efforts to Close the Skills Gap

The future of the U.S. manufacturing depends on educating new generations to develop competency for skills-intensive manufacturing jobs (Chryssolouris, Mavrikios, & Mourtzis, 2013). From a workforce perspective, the educational and other causes for the development of the skill gap are explored. Together with two educational innovations, chosen for their potential to facilitate U.S. manufacturing's growth, and with it the U.S .economy: (a) MOOC and (b) Stackable Credentials/Credits (Spak, 2013).

MOOC consist of aggregate classes from multiple organizations offered on a single computer platform. Because of the massive enrollees, MOOCs usually have two approaches for feedback design (a) peer-review, group collaborations using crowdsourcing, and (b) online automatic feedback and self-assessments (Admiraal, Huisman, & Van de Ven, 2014). Stackable credentials make US manufacturing sectors look for individuals with specific higher-level certifiable skills versus high school diploma or college degree holders (Spak, 2013). Separately and together, each could hold a fundamental role to lifelong employability at acceptable wage levels for professionals who fill the manufacturing workforce gap, revealing the gap to be one in education, and the innovations discussed here could help alleviate (Spak, 2013).

The government should have a significant role in addressing the issue of the skills gap specifically, regarding the inability to find qualified workers that match the skills requirements of companies (Fenzi, 2013). Fenzi identified four major ways by which the government could address the skills gap. These are through (a) reforming immigration policy, (b) increasing education spending, (c) retraining programs for unemployed, and (d) providing tax incentives for educating workers among others.

Reforming immigration policies to favor more local Americans is a contributor to closing the skills gap because investing in American workers, even when those workers need skill improvements, is preferable to bringing in outside talent in most cases (Fenzi, 2013). This reform makes companies focus on the local pool of applicants, noting that with proper training, the necessary skills for specific jobs are developed, thus filling vacant positions. Increasing education spending to improving the curriculum to match the skills requirements of on-demand jobs will eventually lead to acquiring skilled graduates to fill in vacant job positions (Fenzi, 2013). Retraining programs for the unemployed and providing tax incentives for educating workers will encourage workers or applicants to gain the proper training and right skills to fill the requirements of vacant jobs.

The manufacturing industry faces a challenge of finding workers with the skills to fill open positions; due to the lack of trained workers in the job market, and there is evidence that the gap is widening due to the lack of potential skilled workers entering the training pipeline (Sears, 2013). Sears proposed other means of closing the skills gap based on attempts to identify the factors that hinder existing vocational training programs alignment with workforce demands in the manufacturing industry. Sears concluded that there is a need to change the public perception of manufacturing industry to overcome the skills gap; postsecondary education programs opinion of industry drives curriculum. The real-world application can assist vocational education programs students in transiting into

the workforce, and programs that implement new marketing techniques are important to improving the status of manufacturing in the U.S. (Sears, 2013).

Some companies have adopted a new means of facilitating their recruitment processes where selected groups of applicants were graduates of an apprenticeship program, in which the focus was on developing skills relevant to the assigned position (Kochan, Finegold, & Osterman, 2012). The old recruitment process started with a large pool of applicants and ended up with a low percent of skill matching based on the skill requirements of a company. The new method begins with fewer applicants who were all graduates of the company's focused apprenticeship program (Kochan et al., 2012). Even when the new method starts with fewer applicants, it still has the potential of ending up with more skilled recruits or hires because they focused on instilling the right skills in the applicants who most likely have or developed the skill set that the company requires (Kochan et al., 2012).

The training by National Dual Training System (NDTS) are a means of enhancing the Non-Technical Skills of the workers. The NDTS training systems through designed can enhance the technical and non-technical of workers. Through this system, workers can improve their skills without affecting their work productivity (Nordin, Nasir, Noordin, & Buntat, 2013)

On-the-job training has also been said to assist in closing the skills gap in the manufacturing industries (Cappelli, 2012; Kobes, 2013). Kobes (2013) noted the rapid change in technology had created a skills gap in the U.S. manufacturing industry, which increased by the projected numbers of retirements from an aging of the workforce. The

U.S. manufacturing industry, especially small manufacturers, struggled with limited resources and tight production schedules, creating challenges to recruiting and training new workers. Researchers suggest that investment in industry-driven on-the-job training can be an effective workforce development strategy in this economy (Cappelli, 2012; Kobes, 2013). The benefits of an on-the-job training program include financial incentives and accurate skills development when companies bring workers in to teach trainees the skills they need to succeed in specific positions at the firms (Cappelli, 2012; Kobes, 2013). On-the-job training can provide companies with the opportunity to develop the correct and required skill into trainees to address the skills gap between the expected and actual skills set of workers or applicants. Many recruits enter into the training program with the expectation of becoming permanent employees after the completion of the training (Kobes, 2013).

### Transition

In section 1, I introduced the general business problem, the lack of skilled productions workers within the manufacturing industry. Section 1 also included the purpose, background, and significance, the nature of the study, the research question, and the interview questions. I continued with a discussion on the limitations, assumptions, and delimitations of the study. The review of literature supported the conceptual framework of the human capital theory, which contributes to increased productivity, profitability, and a competitive advantage. The purpose of the study was to explore strategies for hiring managers to recruit skilled workers. In section 2, I present a discussion of the role of the researcher, selecting research participants, a description of the study population, the research design, data collection, evidence analysis techniques, and a review of validity and reliability in qualitative research. Section 3 includes the presentation of findings and the significance of the study relating to a business and concludes with implications for social change, further recommendations, reflections of my experience and the conclusion.

#### Section 2: The Project

The manufacturing industry has transitioned from offshoring to reshoring, moving from a labor-intensive mechanical process to an information-intensive process; many managers expressed their concerns about the supply of skill available in the workforce and those required by the manufacturing industry (Autor, 2015). The changes in the manufacturing industry validated the importance of researching the strategies of hiring managers to recruit a skilled workforce. Section 2 provides a restatement of the purpose statement, the role of the researcher, the participants, population and sampling, ethical research practices, and research method and design. I describe the data collection process including the instrument, collection techniques, data organization process, and reliability and validity of the research.

## **Purpose Statement**

The purpose of this qualitative single case study was to explore the strategies that hiring managers used to recruit skilled production workers. The population for this study included hiring managers from a manufacturing company in Southeastern South Carolina who have developed strategies to overcome recruitment challenges. The findings of this study may contribute to potential improvements in business strategies that could assist in the recruitment of skilled workers, leading to increased productivity within the manufacturing industry. The implications for positive social change included the opportunity for personal growth and development for the population recruited for positions and economic growth within the community.

#### **Role of the Researcher**

Unlike quantitative studies in which the researcher and the instrument are separate entities, in qualitative studies, the researcher becomes the instrument, which the data flows through (Tracy, 2013). I served as the primary instrument for data collection. My role was to ensure participants understood the purpose of the study, the interview questions, data collection through face-to-face interviews, and the data analysis process. I was employed in the manufacturing industry over 30 years ago; however, I have no direct relationship with the industry or the study participants. My previous experience is what interested me in the industry changes and challenges with the skills shortage and recruitment strategies to meet the industry needs.

The Belmont Report provided the ethical foundation for human research. The guidelines include (a) respect for person, (b) ensuring participants are aware of the right to withdraw from the study at any time, (c) beneficence, (d) protecting participants from harm and injustice, and (e) the unbiased selection of participants (Cascella & Aliotta, 2014). In this study, I followed the protocols outlined in the Belmont Report by purposefully selecting participants to eliminate vulnerable persons and preserve ethical standards.

Bias is a threat to the validity and reliability of a study and can arise from the influence of individual ideas and personal beliefs regarding the phenomenon of interest (Roulston & Shelton, 2015). Researcher bias can occur through personal judgment influencing data collection or the presentation of findings. My lack of a direct relationship to the topic and the participants was beneficial to reduce the potential for

personal bias and ethical issues. The interview protocol is a procedural model designed to answer the research questions (Jacob & Furgerson, 2012). The interview protocol included an outline for conducting the interviews and provided me the opportunity to gather information about a phenomenon by asking questions and observing behaviors within the participant's environment. The interview protocol prompted me to ask additional questions for further clarification and to perform member checking to validate the interview responses.

## **Participants**

The participants for the study were three manufacturing hiring managers. Yin (2014) identified three participants as a number sufficient for a case study. The three participants offered a wealth of experience related to the research topic. Newington and Metcalfe (2014) stated that in qualitative research, the researcher attempts to recruit participants whose perceptions align with the research question so they are a source of information pertinent to the phenomenon under exploration. Sargeant (2012) discussed the significance of recruiting participants who can provide valuable aspects and viewpoints related to the topic under study. The criteria for the study participants were: (a) employed as a hiring manager in a manufacturing industry and (b) used strategies to recruit skilled production workers. Because of their industry recruitment expertise, the participants were qualified to describe strategies hiring managers use to recruit skilled production workers.

I gained access to participants by using the South Carolina Chamber of Commerce members directory to identify manufacturing companies. I emailed several business leaders in medium-size manufacturing companies an invitation (Appendix A) to participate in my study until one leader accepted my invitation. After the business leader agreed to participate in my study, I worked with the business leader to build a relationship to gain access to participants. Once a relationship was established, I emailed a letter of cooperation to the business leader to be signed and returned to me with a list of three participants and contact information.

Creating a working relationship with participants is important to the success of qualitative research (Swauger, 2011). Rubin and Rubin (2012) mentioned the importance of establishing an environment of trust. I built a working relationship with participants by creating an environment of transparency and trust by fully debriefing the participants on the purpose and procedure of the study.

## **Research Method and Design**

When conduction a research study, selecting the appropriate research method and design differs according to the framework and the research questions (Ham-Baloyi & Jordan, 2016). Research methods and designs address the how and why of data collection and analysis for qualitative and quantitative approaches (Yin, 2013). Merriam (2014) stated that qualitative research addresses how participants interpret experiences, how individuals create their world views, and the meaning participants ascribe to experiences. I considered three research methods for my study: qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods. The three research designs considered were a case study, ethnography, and phenomenological. The research method selected for this study was qualitative, and the research design was a case study.

# **Research Method**

Qualitative research provides an information-rich, detailed, holistic approach in which an experience is considered in its perceived entirety and lived experiences are the unit of measure (Tracy, 2013). The qualitative method may be necessary to study a phenomenon with limited existing information, unknown variables, and a supportive theory lacking detail (Yin, 2013). Kaczynski, Salmona, and Smith (2014) described qualitative research as fluid, flexible, and nonlinear, allowing the researcher to explore a deeper understanding of a phenomenon. The qualitative method was well suited for this study because it allowed the participants to share their experience with recruiting skilled production workers in their words.

The quantitative method was not appropriate for this because it involves measurements and analysis of causal relationships between variables, relying on mathematical models and statistical data. The quantitative method focuses on deductive objectivity in which the researcher is distance and detached, and in which the researcher rejects or accepts the null hypothesis (Kaczynski et al., 2014). The objective of the study was to explore the recruitment experiences of hiring managers by collecting data through interviews; this process did not involve statistical analysis. The mixed-methods approach combines qualitative and quantitative methodologies and is useful when a researcher has an expressed need to explain how the two methodologies relate to each other's (Huan-Niemi, Rikkonen, Niemi, Wuori, & Niemi, 2016). Comparing qualitative and quantitative data was not the intent of this study. Given the purpose of the study to explore recruitment strategies of manufacturing hiring managers, the qualitative method was the appropriate choice.

# **Research Design**

Qualitative designs consist of various options that include case study, phenomenology, and ethnography. I selected a case study design because it is a strategy of inquiry that involves an in-depth exploration of an event, program, individual, or situation (Leedy & Ormrod, 2013). Case study research is appropriate for addressing a phenomenon related to business organizational studies, allowing an in-depth investigation (De Massis & Kotlar, 2014). Case studies are appropriate when the goal of the research is to explain the how or why of a current circumstance or distinct situation (Yin, 2013). De Massis and Kotlar (2014) remarked how the case study uses various sources of data collection including interviews, direct observations of participants, and document review. The purpose of this study was to explore strategies hiring managers within a manufacturing company use to recruit skilled production workers in the context of a demonstrated skills gap.

Other research designs considered but not selected research study were ethnography and phenomenology. Ethnography is used to explore the cultural concepts of a phenomenon (Pratt, 2015). My study was not culturally rooted, which made the ethnographic design unsuitable. Hyett et al. (2014) described the phenomenological method as lacking the flexibility seen in case studies. Mayoh and Onwuegbuzie (2015) stated phenomenological design has a philosophical focus on the social perspective of an individual's experience. The phenomenological design was not appropriate to explore the strategies of hiring managers to recruit skilled production workers, which was the intent of this study.

Data saturation is not necessarily about numbers but is found in the depth of the data collected (Burmeister & Aitken, 2012). O'Reilly and Parker (2012) suggested that data saturation occurs when sufficient information is collected to replicate the study, and when participants offer no new information during the interview process. Presseau, Boyd, Francis, and Sniehotta (2015) stated data saturation is achieved when no new information emerges, and there are no identifiable conflicts of themes. To ensure data saturation, I reviewed company documents that were relevant to the research question and conducted individual interviews asking each participant the same interview questions until no new information emerged.

## **Population and Sampling**

The population for this study included three manufacturing hiring managers of a company within Southeastern South Carolina, who had implemented successful strategies to recruit skilled production workers. Purposeful sampling was the method used to select a sample of participants. Purposeful sampling is used to identify participants with experience related to the phenomenon (Ritchie, Lewis, Nicholls, & Ormiston, 2013). Patton (2015) noted the use of purposeful sampling originating from the need to access information-rich cases to gain an in-depth understanding of the research topic. Purposeful sampling is nonrandom, allowing the researcher to intentionally select individuals who are knowledgeable and suited to address the case of interest (Etikan, Musa, & Alkassim, 2016). I used purposive sampling to select hiring managers of a mid-size manufacturing

company with the expertise to contribute their knowledge and recruiting skills to this study.

Sample size in qualitative interviews is seldom justified beyond data saturation as the guiding principal (Marshall, Cardon, Poddar, & Fontenot, 2013). The selected sample of participants should reflect the knowledge and experience related to the research question. Bouges (2013) conducted a case study and reached data saturation interviewing three participants. Yin (2014) suggested a sample size of three as sufficient for a case study. In qualitative studies, samples sizes should be sufficient to achieve saturation; three manufacturing hiring managers' were participants for this study, based on their experience in recruiting skilled production workers. Saturation is present once participants no longer add any additional novel or substantive information to the data (Dworkin, 2012). Data saturation refers to both information that points to novel themes, as well as information that illuminates relationships that exist between identified themes. I used interviews and company document review to explore successful recruitment strategies until no new information emerged. The eligibility criteria for participants were that they were manufacturing hiring managers who were successful in recruiting skilled production workers to meet industry demand. Bolderston (2012) noted how qualitative research includes participants for their insight and knowledge of the phenomenon under study.

I conducted the interviews in a setting in which the participants felt comfortable (their work environment); this setting allowed the participants to feel relaxed to answer the questions. Javalgi, Granot, and Alejandro (2011) suggested holding interviews in a setting that provides comfort to participants. Jacob and Furgerson (2012) recommended using a setting that offers the participants the most comfort and that limits distractions and noise to facilitate better data recording.

## **Ethical Research**

The informed consent document is an important element of ethical and legal federal regulatory requirements to protect individuals participating in a research study. The informed consent document provides participants with a written description of the components of the study (Lentz, Kennett, Perlmutter, & Forrest, 2016). The consent document includes the purpose of the study, the data collection procedures, the expected risks, and the benefits of participation. The informed consent offers full disclosure of the intent of the study, reduces the risk of deceptions, and protects the privacy of the participants (Yin, 2014); the consent document also provides the researcher's contact information for transparency. Before starting the interview process, I reviewed the consent form with participants. I asked participants to sign the consent form indicating their approval to participate in the study. Rowley (2012) specified the need for participants to sign the consent form. To adhere to ethical guidelines, I informed the participants of their right to withdraw from the study at any time with no fear of repercussions or retaliation.

If a participant wishes to withdraw from the study, they may contact me via email or by telephone with their request. Upon their withdrawal, I will remove their information from the dataset and destroy. Wertheimer (2012) proposed that compensation might be coercive depending upon the level of compensation and the participants. There were no financial or any other types of incentive(s) offered to the participant, removing incentives from any ethical consideration. Upon completion of my research study, I will provide a 1-2 page summary of the findings and results of my research study to stakeholders.

Research studies must include the fundamental foundation, which guides the ethical considerations to protect the research participants. This study complied with the ethical standards of Walden University and the principles of the Belmont Report, autonomy, beneficence and justice (Owonikoko, 2013). I received approval from the Walden University IRB prior to the start of the participant's involvement in the study, this ensured adherence to the guidelines, procedures, and protection of the participants of the study (IRB Approval Number: 05-31-16-0227690).

Protecting the identity of participants through de-identification is imperative to ensure confidentiality (Stubbs & Uzuner, 2015). I used a combination of letters and numbers, such P1, P2, and P3 to safeguard the identity and confidentiality of the participants and conceal the name through a labeling method, using letters XYZ. All data including participant information and a listing of pseudonyms linked to identities will be kept in a locked file cabinet. I will have sole access to this information and will maintain data for a minimum of 5 years after this time I will destroy the data.

#### **Data Collection Instruments**

In a qualitative study, the researcher is the primary data collection instrument (Anderson & Holloway-Libell, 2014). As the primary data collection instrument, I conducted semistructured interviews to explore strategies to recruit skilled workers. Interviewing is a qualitative data collection strategy where participants are asked a series of predetermined but open-ended questions (Shi, 2014). Using open-ended interview questions helped to ensure credibility, facilitate data analysis and reduce researcher bias (Patton, 2014). Open-ended questions provide the ability to probe for additional input by allowing the interviewee to add depth and merit to the answers (Jacob & Ferguson, 2012).

The interview protocol (see Appendix A) detailed the script for data collection and the questions used to probe participants. The interview protocol is a valuable tool; it can enrich the trustworthiness of qualitative research that involves interviews. Interview protocols include brief details of the case study, the data collection routine and the list of interview questions (Yin, 2014). I utilized a digital voice recorder to record individual interviews of each participant to help identify major themes. Participants provided their permission to record the interviews during the consent process. Reimer and McLean (2015) defined note taking as paying close attention to the research environment and entails, documenting words and quotations, or other information deemed significant to the research. As a part of the data collection instrument, supplementary tools such as a notepad to strategically select information that could were used to remember scenarios that prompted follow questions. sI reviewed company documents to analyze strategies to assess the transformative influence on recruiting skilled workers. Researchers use member checking to enhance the validity and reliability within the design of the study (Koelsch, 2013). I used member checking to ensure the validity and reliability of the study; member checking also gave the participants an opportunity to analyze and validate their responses.

#### **Data Collection Techniques**

The data collection in this research study involved semistructured interviews as the primary data collection technique and company document reviews as the second data collection technique. Semistructured interviews start with pre-defined questions; however, the research can introduce follow-up questions to reflect the direction of the participant responses to provide more of a spontaneous conversation between the researcher and the participants (Austin & Sutton, 2014). In this study, I conducted semistructured interviews following the interview protocol detailed in Appendix A. Bekhet and Zauszniewski (2012) described the data collection techniques as methodological triangulation to increase validity. The use of open-ended interview questions guided the process giving the participants the opportunity to expound on the topic of recruiting qualified workers (Holmes, 2014). After receiving permission from the company human resource manager, I contacted the participants to schedule the interview. The interviews were conducted in a conference room within the manufacturing company. After reviewing the informed consent and obtaining the participants, I begin the interview process. I utilized a digital voice recorder to record the participant's responses; this was supplement by hand written notes in a reflective journal. The interviews lasted no more than 45-60 minutes and terminated when the participants conveyed that he or she had no more information on the topic. An advantage of conducting interviews is that it captures verbal and non-verbal cues, which can indicate any level of discomfort for the participant, signaling the researcher to re-access the question (Irvine, Drew, & Sainsbury,

2013). During each interview I observed facial expressions, gestures and other non-verbal communication enhanced the data collection.

Researchers use document analysis for as a means of reviewing or evaluating material related to the topic of interest (Brookes & Normore, 2015). In this study, I used company documents as an additional data collection technique. Document analysis involves reviewing policies and procedures, reports or additional administrative documents to gather information about how the business addressed the proposed business problem (Gultekin, Anumba, & Leicht, 2014). I solicited company documents related to recruitment strategies during the initial interview. The documents included methods of recruitment, the outlets used to connect with potential employees, the language used in recruitment communications, and posting, applications, interview scripts, and company website. I reviewed and analyzed the documents after the initial interview. An advantage of document review is that it removes the potential for the researcher to influence the effect they have on a person when they conduct the research (Gultekin et al., 2014). A disadvantage occurs when documents are retained selectively, leading to bias views of the documents (Gultekin et al., 2014).

Researchers can create reliability through member checking, which is essential to validating the credibility of the data collected and emerging theme from the participant's interviews and content analysis (Koelsch, 2013). Forber-Pratt (2015) mentioned member checking as a means of improving credibility and validity in qualitative findings. I employed member checking by conducting follow-up interviews to share the finding from the initial interview session. Individual follow-up interviews allowed the participant

to review a summary of the interview notes that included a brief interpretation of the findings from their interview. Allowing participants, the opportunity to confirm my interpretation, and ensure the essence of the thoughts they intended to convey, member checking also provided the opportunity to ask additional question of participants. Member checking lasted 15-30 minutes per participant.

The use of company records, interviews, participant observations, direct observations, and artifacts are sources used for case study evidence (Yin, 2014). Triangulation is present when a researcher evaluates multiple data sources. The use of methodological triangulation can lead to increased validity (Baškarada, 2014); therefore, I used methodological triangulation to valid my data, which were collected through two data collection techniques, interviews, and company document review.

## **Data Organization Technique**

I used a coding process to organize the data retrieved from the participant interviews and company recruitment document reviews. Gross, Blue-Banning, Rutherford-Turnbull, and Francis (2015) identified coding as a means of comparing data. For this study, I assigned each participant an electronic folder for storing data generated during the interview process, and after the follow-up interviews to maintain confidentiality. I labeled each folder using a distinctive identifier assigned to each participant P1, P2, and P3. I used the folders to organize raw data; I did not share this information with the participants. The coding process is beneficial because the researcher can identify each theme as described by the participant (Da Mota Pedrosa, Näslund, & Jasmand, 2012). I used the same labeling convention to organize company documents information. Zamawe (2015) used NVivo 9 to sort data into concepts and to facilitate an accurate, transparent data analysis process. I used Nvivo 11 software to assist with coding and organizing transcribed data into themes. I converted all raw data into an electronic file, then stored on an external hard drive.

### **Data Analysis**

Triangulation consists of using multiple methods for gathering data that may yield different results. These data are sensitive to different real world nuances, not necessarily to show the same result from different approaches (Carter, Bryant-Lukosius, DiCenso, Bylthe, & Neville, 2014). Polit and Beck (2012) identified four types of triangulation (a) data triangulation (b) methodological triangulation (c) investigator triangulation and (d) theory triangulation. Yin (2013) noted that choices in the data source might strengthen the validity of a case study. Methodological triangulation is achieved by comparing the conclusions drawn from analysis of multiple data sources (Song, Son, & Oh, 2015). If an agreement is established across the conclusions, validity is established (Peeters, Beltyukova, & Martin, 2013). Methodological triangulation requires the researcher to gather data from more than one source to enhance the conformability of the results (Nilsson & Chronèer, 2015). For this study, I used methodological triangulation by collecting data through interviews and company document reviews related to successful recruitment strategies.

The data analysis process consisted of coding, reviewing, categorizing, defining, and combining common statements to identify emergent themes and conclusions (Maxwell, 2011). I coded the data using NVivo 11 software. Zamawe (2015) used NVivo 9 to assist in managing and coding of data throughout the analysis process. Bazeley and Jackson (2015) discussed five important areas in which NVivo improved analysis of qualitative data; these are (a) data management, (b) manage ideas, (c) query data, (d) modeling visually, and (e) reporting. Houghton, Casey, Shaw, and Murphy (2013) introduced the concept of conducting a search text query to identify specific words or terms that can assist in labeling the data. I conducted a text search query to categorize responses by each hiring managers to identify themes that stemmed from the strategies used to recruit skilled workers.

I conducted a constant review of literature related to the topic to gain insight and to develop meaningful, evidence-based conclusions related to the skills gap and the human-capital perspective concerned with recruiting qualified employees to enhance productivity. I organized codes that were consistent across interviews to form categories, which develop the emerged themes. Ritchie, Lewis, Nicholls, and Ormston (2013) noted the importance of continuously moving between the emerging themes and the original material derived from the literature. I continued this process to identify connections between the themes and literature. Once the coding process was complete, I reviewed the company documents related to employee recruitment to identify any language or procedures used in the company's effort to recruit skilled workers. Noted were relevant observations regarding recruitment strategies related to word choice and communication style. The data analysis process continued until I was confident of data saturation; this was evident by an inability to uncover new codes, information, or themes. I compared the results of the document reviews to the results of the interview data analysis. I continued this process to corroborate the findings culled directly from the participants. I noted any contradictory themes in the data analysis and reporting.

## **Reliability and Validity**

Ensuring reliability and validity strategies are important within any study to ensure the results are valid and trustworthy (Wahyuni, 2012). Implementing strategies to address reliability and validity in a study ensures trustworthiness (DePaolo & Wilkinson, 2014). Qualitative reliability is a process researchers use to check for the accuracy of the findings (Schreier, 2012). A researcher must assess the trustworthiness of the information conveyed in their study (Gioia, Corley, & Hamilton, 2013). Qualitative researchers use different criteria to measure the trustworthiness (Leung, 2014). Lincoln and Guba (1985) noted the need for qualitative researchers to reflect the views of the participants, as accurately as possible. To identify quality research, Lincoln and Guba posited qualitative research must be credible, transferable, dependable, and confirmable. Reliability in qualitative research aligns with dependability; credibility, transferability, and confirmability align with validity.

## Reliability

*Dependability* refers to the ability to display how in the same context, using the same methods, and similar participants, another researcher, would generate the same results (Lub, 2015). To ensure dependability, I maintained fidelity to the prescribed procedures detailed in this section. I also create an audit trail that future researchers can use to replicate the study and to increase rigor. Houghton, Casey, and Murphy (2013) discussed the use of an audit trail to increase the rigor of a study. The audit trail is

maintained through extensive notes related to the research data (Houghton et al., 2013). I kept a detailed log and field notes during the study. My notes included specific details and issues with design and implementation, field occurrences, and reflections on the study. To further increase the reliability of this research the study included the use of NVivo 11 software to store and organizes data, including handwritten field notes, maintaining documents for coding of participants, interview transcripts, and document review. Zamawe (2015) discussed the effectiveness of NVivo 11 in the data analysis process, noting the ease and efficiency of coding. I also applied member checking to increase the dependability and credibility of the study. Member checking also enhanced the reliability of the results, by ensuring the conclusions I drew from the data aligned with the participants' intended meanings.

# Validity

Triangulation and member checking are two processes used to secure validity in research (Zohrabi, 2013). Yin (2012) identified documentation, interviews, participant observations, direct observations, and artifacts as sources used by researchers for case study evidence. I use methodological data triangulation of different sources to enhance the validity and reliability of the data and the results. Triangulation will facilitate replication of the study (Zohrabi, 2013). Börjesson (2014) described member checking as a way of ensuring validity in qualitative research. I used member checking to give participants the opportunity to confirm and validate the results and interpretations from the interviews. The member checking process supports the plausibility and truthfulness of the information (Zohrabi, 2013).

*Credibility* is achieved when the results of the data analysis reflect the participants experiences conveyed during the interview process (Rapport, Clement, Doel, & Hutchings, 2015). In establishing credibility, the researcher must attend to the threat of their perceived bias presented in the analysis and reporting. Methodological triangulation combines two or more data collection methods to create a more valid and credible view of the data (Bekhet & Zauszniewski, 2012). I used methodological triangulation to increase credibility in my study triangulation was achieved by collecting and analyzing data from interview responses and company documentation.

*Transferability* allows the reader to decide whether similarities are present within the content of the research study (Duggleby & Williams, 2016). Rapport, Clement, Doel, and Hutchings (2015) discussed transferability as to the extent that the results of qualitative research can transfer or generalize to other contexts or circumstances. Although transferability is not a primary goal of case studies, it can be increased using indepth description and diverse population (Morse, 2015). To address transferability in this study, I recruited participants who met the inclusion criteria of hiring a manager to address the research question. The interview protocol increased clarity during the interview process.

*Confirmability* refers to the intersection among credibility, transferability, and dependability (Moon & Blackman, 2014). In confirmability, the results must reflect the participants' voices and inform all themes generated from the data. To attain this, I set aside any preconceptions or biases and focus on the insight gleaned from the participants. After each interview, I created field notes from each participant's response. These notes

reported my remarks, and observations regarding emotions that participants display, and insights. Li and Zhang (2015) mentioned the usefulness of fields notes in corroborated the data gathered from the analysis of the study. Throughout the data collection process, I checked for data saturation by analyzing and coding participant data. Saturation was evident at the point where no new themes or codes emerge from the participants, as noted by (O'Reilly & Parker, 2012)

#### **Transition and Summary**

In Section 2, I have described the purpose of this research study, the role of the researcher, the participants, and population and sampling, as well as the methods and processes, used to collect and analyze data. I also addressed dependability, credibility, transferability, and confirmability. The purpose of this qualitative case study was to explore strategies used by hiring managers to recruit skilled production workers. To explore this phenomenon, I interviewed managers and reviewed company documents related to recruitment strategies. Data collected through interviews and company documents proceeded until I reached data saturation. I analyzed data collected from the interviews and company documents and organized using codes. Methodological triangulation from these two data collection techniques increased the reliability and validity of the study. In Section 3, I present the research findings, application to professional practice, implications for social change, recommendations action, and recommendations for further studies. Section 3 ends with a summary and conclusion.
Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change

Managers in the manufacturing industry need successful strategies to recruit and hire skilled production workers. Four key themes emerged from the participant responses and document analysis that may improve recruitment practices among manufacturing and other industry managers. In Section 3, I discuss the presentation of findings, applications to professional practice, recommendations for action, recommendations for further research, and implications for social change. This section concludes with my reflections and conclusions derived from the study.

### Introduction

The purpose of this qualitative single case study was to explore strategies used by manufacturing hiring managers to recruit skilled production workers. Data were collected from semistructured interviews and documents from one manufacturing company in Southeastern South Carolina. Purposeful sampling was the method for participant selection. Once the company agreed to participate in the study, I made contact with prospective participants by email to introduce myself, describe the purpose of the study, and present the criteria to participate. I emailed the informed consent forms prior to scheduling the interviews. The signed consent forms were collected on the day of the interviews. I conducted three face-to-face semistructured interviews with several followup questions that were generated from each participant's responses to the initial questions. I interviewed three participants and stopped the process because the final participant added no new information. I transcribed the digital audio recordings and combined the interview data, document data, and website data, which provided sufficient information for data analysis. I conducted data analysis using NVivo 11 to identify codes, keywords, and emerging themes. I applied member checking by asking the participants to examine my presentation and interpretation of the transcribed data to strengthen the credibility of the case study.

I collected and analyzed data to identify themes regarding strategies used by manufacturing hiring managers to recruit skilled production workers. The four themes that emerged were (a) industry and education partnership to enhance recruitment efforts, (b) maximizing external recruitment opportunities, (c) offering more on-the-job training to promote internal employees, and (d) competitive compensation. In the first theme, participants emphasized the value of industry and education partnerships in developing the skills needed to meet industry needs and secure future business opportunities through a competitive advantage that skilled workers bring. In the second theme, participants stressed the importance of utilizing alternative recruitment methods and moving away from the traditional job posting and resume review. In the third theme, participants emphasized the importance of recruiting from within the current cohort of employees, which can ensure the development of skills from inside. The fourth theme expressed the importance of offering competitive compensation to attractive top talent, which leads to increased productivity and profitability.

#### **Presentation of the Findings**

The primary research question of this study was the following: What strategies do hiring managers use to recruit skilled production workers? Four themes emerged during the data analysis regarding the strategies used to recruit skilled production workers. The first theme related to industry and education partnerships to enhance recruitments efforts. The second theme related to maximizing external recruitment opportunities. The third theme related to offering more on-the-job training to promote internal employees. The last theme related to competitive compensation strategies. Participants expressed the importance of recruiting skilled production workers to meet industry needs. Hiring skilled workers begins with adopting new means of facilitating the recruitment processes.

## **Industry and Education Partnerships to Enhance Recruitment Efforts**

An industry and education partnership was the first key theme that emerged from the data analysis. Participant 1 said, "recruitment is a continuous effort, and it is building a pipeline through industry and education partnerships to increase recruitment opportunities." Participant 2 agreed, stating "we've [been] able to recruit folks from the community college 6 week CNC program; however, the skills set is very basic. We require an advanced level of skills because of the complexities of the job, but in the cases where we have hired from the program, we [placed] these folks on the really basic machine and then build their skills from there. Participant 2 also reported, "Now the twoyear program that the college offers produces very good folks." We hired a guy that got his two machine tool degree. He worked out really, really well he got promoted quickly". Participant 2 stated, "managers started looking at how to address their skills needed 10 years ago and began to focus on building a strong recruitment and training program; this led to partnering with local area high schools and the community college". Lee, Hope, and Abdulghani (2016) posited that industry and education partnerships could provide relevant work experience to meet industry needs. Flynn, Pillay, and Watters (2016)

emphasized the importance of industry and education partnerships as a means of providing recruitment opportunities for industries. Participants from the current study encouraged efforts such as word of mouth through existing employees and networking with professional organizations. Some partnership activities were: (a) workforce development programs with the local community college, (b) bringing in an apprentice for a trade, and (c) working with local high schools to encourage students to consider manufacturing as a career option.

The state of South Carolina stimulated partnerships between industry and the local community through funding initiatives for business development. The community college as a partner applied these funds to the development of industry-specific training. Participant 1 stated, "our partnership with education has allowed us to recruit basic level one skill workers and even more advanced level 3 workers with the CNC skills we need." The partnership also provides an evaluation tool for applicants and employees to assess their qualifications. All participants confirmed the importance of collaborating with the local community college, citing industry partnerships as an important strategy for recruiting high-performing candidates. An education and industry partnership can enhance economic prosperity and align skills with industry needs (AbdElall, Krajnik, & Hasan, 2015).

Participants reported that successful occupational programs such as college to career readiness (CCR) at community colleges produce graduates whose skills are in demand by employers, and provide industry-recognized training and credentials. This finding was consistent with Klescheva's (2014) discussion on the partnership between

employers and education as an arrangement of competitive human capacity formation that facilitates the growth of knowledge to meet the needs of the labor market. Flynn et al. (2016) emphasized the importance of industry and education partnerships as a means of providing recruitment opportunities for industries. Kornfeld and Kara (2015) suggested that the industry and education partnership establishes an innovative approach to manufacturing sustainability. Some companies are facilitating their recruitment processes through an apprenticeship program, where the focus is on developing skills relevant to the assigned position (Kochan et al., 2012). The collaboration with the community college is beneficial to the company's productivity. Building on the human capital theory, which was the conceptual framework of this study, the research finding of the first theme indicated that community partnerships support higher levels of training and education that align skills with an organization's objectives. Table 1 is a summary of the word frequencies related to the first theme that emerged during data analysis.

Table 1

Theme 1 nodes	Source	Reference
Community college	3	12
Apprenticeship program	3	7
Machine tool degree	3	10
Industry training or credentials	3	8
Partnerships	4	6
Total references Theme 1		47

Industry and Education Partnerships to Enhance Recruitment Efforts

The industry and education partnership provides an apprenticeship program that offers students with real-life experiences that can translate to college and career-ready skills. The participants reported that the program could enhance career readiness because the apprenticeship program is a concerted effort between industry and education, and both stakeholders understand how their efforts fit into the overall purpose of the program. Participant 2 shared the company's experience with their first apprentice, stating "we gave him (the apprentice) a neon shirt so that everyone could identify him and look out for him, safety is important. He is really doing a great job. He is going to have a really good career in the manufacturing industry." We plan to expand the program in the coming year."

### Maximizing community industry specific recruitment

After interviewing the three participants and reviewing the standards of quality and excellence policy, the theme of maximizing external recruitment opportunities emerged. Each participant stated how meeting the need of production quality was essential to the business. Participants agreed that an effective recruitment practice begins with identifying targets to recruit skilled candidates. Sources include industry-specific recruitment agencies such as direct hire and temp-to-hire agencies that allow the manager to recruit temporary employees, which provides the opportunity to develop the industry human capital. Abdullah, Yok, and Zakaria (2013) discussed the expertise of and strategic alliances with recruitment agencies to ensure access to the best candidates. Russel and Brannan (2016) asserted that effective recruitment agencies possess excellent working knowledge of the local markets and are key players in the industry sector.

Each participant in the current study emphasized that recruitment is a focus for the organization, stating that productivity depends on recruiting skilled workers. Participant 1 stated "company recruitment strategies include job fairs, new paper ads, and word of mouth; however, we've had a good deal of success working with recruitment agencies that focus specifically on the manufacturing industry. This has allowed us to recruit talent from different areas throughout the state." Participant 2 expressed the importance of collaborating with external recruitment agencies to ensure recruitment strategies achieve the business objectives by targeting specific skill disciplines related to industry needs and goals. Working with recruitment companies that have knowledge of the local market and competition within the industry is vital to recruitment efforts. For example, Participant 2 stated, "the manufacturing market in the area is tight, and as more companies enter the market the competition for skills will increase." Therefore, utilizing companies with targeted recruitment efforts may promote business success. Recruitment agencies are skilled in recruiting highly competent employees. Recruitment can consist of both internal sources and external sources (Abdullah et al., 2013). Table 2 provides a summary of the word frequencies related to the second theme that emerged during data analysis.

## Table 2

Theme 2 nodes	Source	Reference
Outside recruitment agencies	4	6
Industry specific agencies	4	10
Direct hire services	4	7
Temp to hire services	4	8
Recruiting from other cities	3	5
Total references Theme 1		36

#### Maximizing community industry specific recruitment

The significant point from all of the participants was that external recruitment opportunities provide the ability to improve the company's brand name in the community and to increase industry popularity among younger people. Participant 3 remarked, "recruitment and selection of skilled candidates have to be a continuous practice." Shammot (2014) identified this process as a method to enhance how organizations manage their human capital. People (human capital) are fixed capitals within an organization, bringing skills and abilities that yield profits and can increase competitive advantage and achieve the company's strategic goals (Ekwoaba, Ikeije, & Ufoma, 2015).

### Offer computer numerical controlled training as a recruitment incentive

The third theme that emerged from the data analysis was training for internal recruiting. Kobes (2013) identified on-the-job training as an effective workforce development tool. On-the-job training provides companies the opportunity to develop the required skills to address the gap between expected and actual skill sets of workers or applicants. Training programs can include existing employees and potential employees. Liu and Lu (2013) discussed the importance of on-the-job training in human capital growth, further linking on-the-job training to increased productivity and higher earnings. Participants in the current study identified training as an internal recruitment tool for existing employees to transition to higher skilled positions.

All participants agreed that they have a very successful training program, and stated that after every opportunity to recruit from the outside the company recruits from within. Participant 1 stated "we work with our existing pool of employees and provide the training to develop the needed skills to move into positions that require a higher level of skills. Our seasoned trainers work with the individuals extensively until they can run the machine on their own." Participant 2 stated "recruiting insiders and providing the additional training lowers the level of uncertainty, which makes an unsuccessful hire less likely. This is particularly important when the organizational costs of a bad hire [are] high."

Training, which can be a competitive selling point to attract, develop, and retain talent, is imperative in a competitive market where it is difficult to attract good employees. Participant 3 remarked "on-the-job training can be an attractive benefit. It shows that we [the company] are willing to build talent from the inside." Each participant expressed the importance of having a successful on-the-job training program, pointing out how on-the-job training is critical in developing the skills needed to fill the computer numerical controlled positions (CNC). Participant 2 stated "the CNC positions are critical. This is a position that the entire county is recruiting for." Participant 3 stated, "when [we] find individuals that are motivated and display a high initiative level, we place them in the on-the-job training program." Table 3 provides a summary of the word frequencies related to the third theme that emerged during data analysis.

# Table 3

Theme 3 nodes	Source	Reference
Internal opportunities	3	10
Hiring from within	3	6
Ensuring training and skills development	3	6
Existing pool	3	8
Total references Theme 1		30

Training practices represent one of the most important ways to assist employees in attaining new knowledge and skills required to align with competitive employment standards. Furthermore, training programs aid in the development of employees, and training provides both new and current employees with the skill set needed to increase productivity, and to maintain a competitive advantage (Talwar & Thakur, 2016).

# Market Competitive Compensation Strategy

After interviewing the three participants and review of the company documents and website data, the theme recruitment and compensation strategy emerged. This theme aligned with Humburg & Van der Velden's (2015) assertion of compensation having a significant impact on recruitment, retention of skilled workers. Each participant confirmed the importance of offering competitive compensation to attract talent in a competitive environment. Participant 2 added, "[We] have to offer a competitive salary to compete in the local manufacturing market, with industries like Boeing and Volvo and with new companies entering the market; we have to be able to compete for talent." Participant 3 added, "the company offers great incentives just for coming to work, extra day's off and holidays, there not federal but they are enough."

Compensation strategies that include a competitive salary and benefits package attract talent by communicating information about the organization's value and practices. In addition, providing potential applicants with knowledge of compensation and benefits offered by an organization can provide an advantage in the recruitment process. George (2015) stated that a competitive compensation package was one of the most effective recruitment strategies for knowledge worker recruitment. Verwaeren, Hoye, and Baeten (2016) noted the importance of providing a description of the compensation and benefits during the recruitment phase to increase the attractiveness of an organization. Higher levels of compensations can lead to higher levels of human capital, which in turn can lead to improved organizational performance. Compensation heavily influences employee recruitment and productivity, which increases a company's competitive advantage (Harris & McMahan, 2015). Table 4 is a summary of the word frequencies that emerged during the data analysis process.

Table 4

Market Competitive Compensation Strategy

Theme 4 nodes	Source	Reference
Industry competitive salary	3	5
Benefits	4	8
Wages	3	4
Competing for talent	3	6
Total references Theme 1		22

Although compensation was not an overarching recruitment tool, participants stated the need to offer competitive compensation and benefits to attract skilled workers in a competitive environment; Participant 2 further stated, "the market is very tight, and you have to offer a competitive salary when competing for skilled machine operators." These findings are consistent with the research findings of Samimi, Shahosseini, Abasaltian and Shafaghi (2015) identified compensation and benefits as the most important factor to attract knowledge workers. Data on the human capital theory and compensation determine that lower compensation decreases the human capital value, which compensates for human capital distribution. Employers are responsible for offering competitive compensation which offers potential growth for the company and the individual (Koziol, Koziol, Wojtowicz, & Pyrek, 2014).

#### Additional Factors for Successful Recruitment

During the interviews process and website review of the Youth Apprenticeship Carolina program, the subject of negative industry perception became apparent; each participant discussed the concept of the public's negative perception of the manufacturing industry and its effect on the attracting workers to the industry. Although negative perception was not identified a recurring theme for recruitment strategies, it was important to share the additional thoughts and perceptions of the participants regarding issues facing the industry. Participant 2 stated, "the industry is not a popular choice among the younger generation; further stating that this generation sees the industry as a lower job level in society and, don't see the manufacturing industry as a career path." "However, there been a lot of activity in the state trying to show folks the kind of money they can make in the industry."

The company's partnership with the Youth Apprenticeship Carolina program is working to change this negative perception and bring the positive industry opportunities to the forefront. Chryssolouris, Mavrikios, and Mourtzis (2013) argued that negative public image of the manufacturing careers is one of the main reasons for the industry skills shortage; further noting that society's perception of an industry can influence its ability to attract potential employees. Participant 1 stated, "the industry is no longer smoke stacks and dirty floors, we are innovated, with cutting edge technology offering good wages." Szirmai and Verspagen (2015) described the manufacturing industry as the leading instrument of economic growth and development; however, the industry is less visible in many areas, and that new entrant into the labor market are often less likely to consider manufacturing jobs to be a source of economic security. Each participant stated the needed for greater community involvement to bring the industry to the forefront, to change the public's misguided perception of manufacturing to make the industry more attractive, this would aid in recruitment efforts.

#### **Applications to Professional Practice**

Industry leaders could use the finding from this study as a recruitment tool for matching skills to industry requirements, increasing community and industry partnership, and changing the public's negative perception of the manufacturing industry. The findings could also contribute to an increased awareness of the need for the education system and the post-high school training administrators to work with local manufacturers to develop skills in workers needed to support highly technical workforce requirements. The educational process should include identifying and directing students early in their career development with potentials of industry training programs such as an apprenticeship. Manufacturing leaders and educational administrators need better collaborative planning to help identify the areas of skill deficiencies in the manufacturing realms.

The results from the study could service as a catalyst toward understanding the dynamics of the manufacturing industry and the importance of productivity performance within the industry. Thus there is need to adopt strategies that will encourage public interest in the industry. Leaders should collaborate with policymakers and educators to increase the interest and the likelihood of careers in the manufacturing industry.

### **Implications for Social Change**

Social change implications for industry leaders include developing strategies to increase the prospect of recruiting skilled production workers, mainly within the manufacturing industry; however, the finding of this may be important to other industries in their efforts to recruit skilled workers. Industry leaders might have a better understanding of alternative recruitment strategies, thereby leading to the recruitment of workers with the skills need to meet industry demands. The implications for social change include providing skilled production workers within the manufacturing industry and influencing business leaders to build a valuable workforce. Thereby promoting company productivity and profitability allowing the organization to give back to the community, this, in turn, provides a prosperous and thriving community creating greater economic growth and prosperity. For employees, the social impact of this study might assure a cohort of workers that can promote the prosperity and competitiveness to the industries, increased competitive pay that may increase the prosperity, knowledge, and skills of the employee, leading to greater employment opportunities, and greater wealth and stability for their families.

# **Recommendations for Action**

Achieving global competitiveness and profitability is an essential goal of industry strategy. The ability of an organization to recruit and retain skilled workers is a necessary component to increased productivity and profitability, as such; industry leaders are continuously searching for skilled workers. The influx of manufacturing companies into the United States and global competitiveness has increased the need for skills to meet industry needs; the study finding may offer strategies that manufacturing leaders can use to improve recruitment practices and build sustainable outcomes. Findings of the study apply to all hiring managers within various industries because regular use of identified recruitment strategies could supply an organization with skilled workers. It is my recommendation that industry leaders use this study as a tool to implement identified recruitment strategies that may lower organizational cost, thereby increasing organizational profitability. My goal is to share the results of this study to broader audiences by publishing the findings of the study in scholarly journals. The finding may also be shared through dissemination at a professional conference, which includes national and international manufacturing & technology conferences and national career development association conference.

### **Recommendations for Further Research**

I used a qualitative single-case study to explore strategies among manufacturing hiring managers to recruit skilled productions workers. The study results provided a clear premise for future research. The study had a limited sample group, and the study took place at one local manufacturing facility that provided a distinctive viewpoint of the individual experiences of hiring managers to recruit and hire skilled production workers. Each participant gave thorough responses and answered several follow-up questions as a result of the participant's original responses. Recommendations for further research include an expanded study including additional manufacturing facilities would allow further viability for analyzing richer qualitative data from a larger sample in different locations.

Peer-reviewed data on recruitment strategies used in the manufacturing industry was minimal when completing the literature review. An opportunity may exist to conduct similar studies regarding the effectiveness of recruitment strategies among other organizations. The researchers could compare the findings to determine if recruitment strategies are similar or dissimilar to the results of this research. Additional recommendations are to conduct a multi-case study that includes participants from education and community sectors, to explore the effectiveness of partnerships between industry and the community in preparing students for future employment in the manufacturing industry.

#### Reflections

Obtaining a doctorate, which is one of my life goals, was an emotional and physical challenge. However, this process has been a rewarding learning experience. There were many challenges, setback, disappointments and great sacrifices throughout this journey. Each challenge and setback empowered me to work harder to achieve my academic goals. With each keystroke, I acquired greater knowledge, skills, and selfconfidence, which are invaluable. I have built lifelong relationships with several of my classmates, to whom I have reached out too often for encouragement during the times that I doubted my abilities and wanted to give up. One of the most exciting moments was when I received IRB approval to conduct my research, only to be disappointed with the challenge of securing a Letter of Cooperation. Several months passed, and I had not received a Letter of Cooperation, I began to feel defeated and wanted to give up. To my surprise, a company contacted me shortly after. The participants were excited about participating in my research study and were eager to share their experience on the topic of recruiting skilled production workers. The participant's enthusiasm gave me a renewed drive and determination to succeed.

Upon completion of my study, I plan to use my knowledge and abilities to further the initiative of my non-profit learn-to-earn to re-engage youth and young adults who are off track to graduation or disconnected from both education and work, offering a path to postsecondary credentialing and job skill readiness. After engaging in the research study, I now see how the finding of the study can assist learn-to-earn with establishing relationships with industries to facility the training and recruitment process.

Despite the challenges faced, the data from this research study offers valuable information for the manufacturing and industry leaders, business practitioners, and future researchers. I had no preconceived ideas regarding the study topic, but I understood that challenges existed with the recruitment of skilled workers. I maintained an unbiased approach throughout the research process and relied on the data to address the research question. I was comfortable with all participants, who had abundant knowledge regarding their business as the interview progressed. The data were through semistructured interviews from the experiences study participants. The study enhanced my understanding of the skilled required for today's manufacturing industry and has stimulated my interest to further my research in this area after graduation.

#### Conclusion

In 2015, the manufacturing industry accounted for 12.1 percent of GDP in the economy, every \$1.00 spent in manufacturing, added \$1.81 to the U.S. economy, which is the highest economic multiplier of any sector (National Association of Manufacturers, 2015). In spite of this, the industry continues to struggle with recruiting skilled workers resulting in a reduction in productivity and profit loss. Recruiting skills workers is essential to economic growth and competitive sustainability. In this study, I used methodological triangulation to collect data using semistructured interviews and company document review. By using two collection techniques, data saturation occurred when no new information, explanations, or themes emerged from the data. Using data from the interviews, member checking, and documentation, the study findings provided strategies that manufacturing hiring managers can use to improve employee recruitment. After completing the data collection, I analyzed and coded the information until themes emerged. The themes linked to the body of literature and the conceptual framework human capital theory. The four themes that developed from the study were: (a) industry and education partnerships to enhance recruitment efforts; (b) maximizing external recruitment opportunities; (c) offering more on-the-job training to promote internal employees, and (d) competitive compensation strategy. The finding of this study may

assist manufacture leaders with identifying successful strategies to ensure managers are proactive in recruiting and retaining skilled workers to meet industry demand; thereby reduce cost, and increasing productivity and profitability.

#### References

- AbdElall, S., Krajnik, P., & Hassan, A. (2015). Industry-academic partnership for sustainable development in Palestine. *Procedia-CIRP*, 26, 109-114. doi:10.1016/j.procir.2014.07.184
- Abdullah, D. A., Yoke, O. K., & Zakaria, R. (2013). Investigating effective ways to maximize the role of recruitment agencies. *Procedia-Social and Behavioral Science*, 107, 13-21. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2013.12.393
- Acs, Z. J., Audretsch, D. B., & Lehmann, E. E. (2013). The knowledge spillover theory of entrepreneurship. *Small Business Economics*, 41, 757-774. doi:10.1007/s11187-013-9509-9
- Admiraal, W., Huisman, B., & Van de Ven, M. (2014). Self and peer assessment in massive open online courses. *International Journal of Higher Education*, *3*, 119-128. doi:10.5430/ijhe.v3n3p119
- Alniaçik, E., Alnaçik, Ü., Erat, S., & Akçin, K. (2014). Attracting talented employees to the company: Do we need different employer branding strategies in different cultures? *Procedia-Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 150, 336-334. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2014.09.074
- Amerson, R. (2011). Making a case for the case study method. *Journal of Nursing Education*, 50, 427-428. doi:10.3928/01484834-20110719-01
- Anderson, K. T., & Holloway-Libell, J. (2014). A review of interviewing as qualitative research: A guide for researchers in education and social sciences. *The Journal of Education Research*, 107, 428. doi:10.1080/00220671.2014.938514

- Asonitou, S. (2015). Employability skills in higher education and the case of Greece. *Procedia Social and Behavioral Sciences*, *175*, 283-290. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2015.01.1202
- Atalay, R. (2014). The education and the human capital to get rid of the middle-income trap and to provide the economic development. *Procedia, Social and Behavioral Sciences, 174*, 969-976. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2015.01.720
- Austin, Z., & Sutton, J. (2014). Quantitative research: Getting starting. *The Canadian Journal of Hospital Pharmacy*, 67, 436-440. doi:10.4212/cjhp.v67i6.1406
- Azizan, S. A. (2013). Strengthening Malaysia's scientific and technological development through human capital development. *Procedia, Social and Behavioral Sciences*, *91*, 648-653. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2013.08.465
- Baily, M. N., & Bosworth, B. (2014). U.S. manufacturing: Understanding its past and its potential future. *Journal of Economic Perspectives*, 28(1), 3-25. doi:10.1257/jep.28.1.3
- Banerjee, R., & Roy, S. S. (2014). Human capital, technological progress and trade: What explains India's long run growth? *Journal of Asian Economics*, 30, 15-31. doi:10.1016/asieco.2013.12.003
- Baškarada, S. (2014). Qualitative case study guidelines. *The Qualitative Report*. Retrieved from http://www.nova.edu
- Baumann, T., Harfst, S., Swanger, A., Saganski, G., Alwerfalli, D., & Cell, A. (2014). Developing competency-based, industry-driven manufacturing education in the

USA: Bringing together industry, government and education sectors. *Procedia Social and Behavioral Science*, *119*, 30-39. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2014.03.006

- Bazeley, P., & Jackson, K. (2015). *Qualitative data analysis with NVivo* (2nd ed.). London, England: Sage.
- Bchini, B. (2015). Intellectual capital and value creation in the Tunisian manufacturing companies. *Procedia Economics and Finance*, *3*, 783-791. doi:10.1016-S2212-5671(15)00443-8
- Becker, G. S. (1962). Investment in human capital: A theoretical analysis. *The Journal of Political Economy*, 70(S5), 9-49. doi:10.1086/258724
- Becker, G. S. (1994). *Human capital: A theoretical and empirical analysis, with special reference to education* (3rd ed.). Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press.
- Bednarek, Z. (2014). Skills gap: The timing of technical change. *Journal of Economics* and Business, 74, 57-64. doi:10.1016/j.jeconbus.2014.04.004
- Begley, J., Colllis, C., & Donnelly. T. (2015). Skills shortage: A brake on the British car industry? *Local Economy*, 30, 593-608. doi:10.1177/0269094215598122
- Bekhet, A. K., & Zauszniewski, J. A. (2012). Methodological triangulation: An approach to understanding data. *Nurse Researcher*, 20, 40-43. doi:10.7748/nr2012.11.20.2.40.c9442
- Benos, N., & Karagiannis, S. (2016). Do education quality and spillover matter?
  Evidence on human capital and productivity in Greece. *Economic Modelling*, 54, 563-573. doi:10.1016/j.econmod.2016.01.015

- Benson, V., Morgan, S., & Filippaios, F. (2014). Social career management: Social media and employability skills gap. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 30, 519-525. doi:10.1016/j.chb.2013.06.015
- Bolderston, A. (2012). Conducting a research interview. *Journal of Medical Imaging and Radiation Sciences, 43,* 66-76. doi:10.1016/j.jmir.2011.12.002
- Bonvillian, W. B. (2013). Advanced manufacturing policies and paradigms for innovation. *Science*, *342*, 1173-1175. doi:10.1126/science.1242210
- Borbely, J. M. (2011). Characteristics of displaced workers 2007–2009: A visual essay. *Monthly Labor Review*, *134*, 3-15. Retrieved from http://www.bls.gov/cps/lfcharacteristics.htm
- Borders, J., Polander, N., Klein, G., & Wright, C. (2015). ShadowBox<sup>™</sup>: Training to impart the expert mindset. *Procedia Manufacturing*, *3*, 1574-1579.
  doi:10:1016/j.promfg.2015.07.444
- Börjesson, U. (2014). From shadow to person: Exploring roles in participant observations in an eldercare context. *Qualitative Social Work*, *13*, 406-420. doi:10.1177/1473325013479136
- Borrás, S, & Edquist, C. (2014). Education, training and skills in innovation policy. *Science and Public Policy*, *41*, 1-13. doi:10.1093/scipol/scu043
- Bouges, F. F. (2013). Internationalization of family businesses in Saudi Arabia (Doctoral, study). Available from ProQuest Dissertations and Theses database. (UMI No.3603933)

- Boujelbene, M. A., & Affes, H. (2013). The impact of intellectual capital disclosure on cost of equity capital: A case of French firms. *Journal of Economics, Finance and Administrative Science*, 18, 45-53. doi:10.1016/S2077-1886(13)70022-2
- Bradley, S. W., McMullen, J. S., Artz, K, & Simiyu, E. M. (2012). Capital in not enough:
  Innovation in developing economies. *Journal of Management Studies*, 49, 684-717. doi:10.1111/j.1467-6486.2012.01043.x
- Brondo, K. V., & Baba, M. L. (2010). Last in, first out: A case study of lean manufacturing in North America's automobile industry. *Human Organization*, 69, 263-274. doi:10.1108/10595421211305361
- Brooks, J.S., & Normore, A. H. (2015). Qualitative research and educational leadership. *International Journal of Education Management*, 29, 798-806. doi:10.108IJRM-06-2015-0083
- Brutus, S., Aguinis, H., & Wassmer, U. (2013). Self-reported limitations and future directions in scholarly reports analysis and recommendations. *Journal of Management*, 39, 48-75. doi:10.1177/0149206312455245
- Brymer, R. A., Molloy, J. C., & Gilbert, B. A. (2014). Human capital pipelines:
  Competitive implications of repeated interorganizational hiring. *Journal of Management*, 40, 483-508. doi:10.1177/0149206313516797
- Burch, V., & Strawderman, L. (2014). Leveraging generational differences to reduce knowledge transfer and retention issues in public administration. *Public Administration Research*, *3*, 61-77. doi:10.5539/par.v3n2p61

Bureau of Economic Analysis. (2012). Retrieved from http://www.bea.gov/index.htm

- Burmeister, E., & Aitken, L. M. (2012). Sample size: How many is enough? *Australian Critical Care*, 25, 271-274. doi:10.1016/j.aucc.2012.07.002
- Čadil J., Petkovová, L., & Blatná, D. (2014). Human capital, economic structure and growth. *Procedia Economics and Finance*, *12*, 85-92. doi:10.1016/S2212-5671(14)00323-2
- Cairns, T. D. (2010). The supply side of labor: HR must be ready to steer organizations to the future. *Employment Relations Today*, *37*(3), 1-8. doi:10.1002/ert.20303
- Calvo, R., & D'Amato, R. (2015). A collaborative method of enhancing internships evaluation through stakeholders' alignment. *Procedia Engineering*, *132*, 167-174. doi:10.1016/j.proeng.2015.12.466
- Cappelli, P. (2012). *Why good people can't get jobs: The skills gap and what companies can do about it.* Philadelphia, PA: Wharton Digital Press.
- Cappelli, P. (2014). Skill gaps, skill shortages and skill mismatches: Evidence for the US. Working Paper 20382. Retrieved http://www.nber.org
- Carter, N., Bryant-Lukosius, D., DiCenso, A., Blythe, J. & Neville, A. J. (2014). The use of triangulation in qualitative research. *Oncology Nurse Forum*, *41*, 545-547.
  doi:10.1188/14.ONF.545-547
- Cascella, P. W., & Aliotta, F. (2014). Strategies to enhance the informed consent process for communication disorders researchers. *Communication Disorders Quarterly*, 35, 248-251. doi:10.1177/1525740114524585
- Cayla, J., & Arnould, E. (2013). Ethnographic stories for market learning. *Journal of Marketing*, 77, 1-16. doi:10.1509/jm.12.0471

Chahal, H, & Bakshi, P. (2015). Examining intellectual capital and competitive relationship. *International Journal of Bank Marketing*, *33*, 376-399. doi:10.1108/IJBM-07-2013-0069

Chahal, H., & Bakshi, P. (2014). Effect of intellectual capital on competitive advantage and business performance: Role of innovation and learning culture. *International Journal of Learning and Intellectual Capital*, 11(1), 50-70. doi:10.1504/IJLIC.2014.059227

Chowdhury, S., Schulz, E., Milner, M., & Van De Voort, D. (2014). Core employee based human capital and revenue productivity in small firms: An empirical investigation. *Journal of Business Research*, 67, 2473.
doi:10.1016/j.jbusres.2014.03.007

Chryssolouris, G., Mavrikios, D., & Mourtzis, D. (2013). Manufacturing systems: Skills & competencies for the future. *Proceedia CIRP*, 7, 17. doi:10.1016/j.procir.2013.05.004

Čiūtienė, R., & Railatiė, R. (2015). Development of human capital in the context of an aging population. *Procedia Social and Behavioral Science*, *213*, 753-757. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2015.11.463

- Clark, J. (2014). Manufacturing by design: The rise of regional intermediaries and the reemergence of collective action. *Cambridge Journal of Regions, Economy and Society*, 7, 433-448. doi:10.1093/cjres/rsu017
- Consoli, D, & Rentocchini, F. (2015). A taxonomy of multi-industry labour force skills. *Research Policy*, 44, 1116-1132. doi:10.1016/j.respol.2014.12.005

- Corak, M. (2013). Income inequality, equality of opportunity, and intergenerational mobility. *Journal of Economic Perspectives*, 27, 79-102. doi:10.1257/jep.27.3.79
- Cullinane, S. J., Bosak, J., Flood, P. C., & Demerouti, E. (2012). Job design under lean manufacturing and its impact on employee outcomes. *Organizational Psychology Review*, 3(1), 41-61. doi:10.1177/2041386612456412
- Cummings-White, I., & Diala, I.S. (2013). Knowledge transfer in a municipality study on baby boomers exodus from the workforce. *International Journal of Computer Applications Technology and Research*, 2, 367-373. doi:10.7753/IJCATR0203.1029
- DaCosta, J. W. (2010). Is there an information literacy skills gap to be bridged? An examination of faculty perceptions and activities relating to information literacy in the United States and England. *College & Research Libraries*, 71, 203-222. doi:10.5860/0710203
- Daigneault, P M., & Jacob, S. (2014). Unexpected but most welcome: Mixed methods for the validation and revision of the participatory evaluation measurement instrument. *Journal of Mixed Methods Research*, *8*, 6-24. doi:10.1177/1558689813486190
- Da Mota Pedrosa, A., Näslund, D., & Jasmand, C. (2012). Logistics case study based research: Towards higher quality. *International Journal of Physical Distribution* & Logistics Management, 42, 275-295. doi:10.1108/09600031211225963

- De Bruecker, P., Van den Bergh, J., Belien, J., & Demeulemeester, E. (2015). Workforce planning incorporating skills: State of the art. *European Journal of Operational Research*, 243, 1-16. doi:10.1016/j.ejor.2014.10.038
- DeGuzman, A. B., & Choi, K. O. (2013). The relations of employability skills to career adaptability among technical school students. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 82, 199-207. doi:10.1016/j.jvb.2013.01.009
- DeMassis, A., & Kotlar, J. (2014). The case study method in family business research:
  Guidelines for qualitative scholarship. *Journal of Family Business Strategy*, 5, 15-29. doi:10.1016/j.jfbs.2014.01.007

DiCerbo, K. (2014). Assessment and teaching of 21<sup>st</sup> century skills: Assessment in Education: Principles. *Policy & Practice*, *21*, 502-505. doi:10.1080/0969594X.201.931836

- Dittman, D. A., Juris, H. A., & Revsine, L. (1980). Unrecorded human assets: A survey of accounting firms' training programs. *The Accounting Review*, 556, 40-648. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/245782
- Deloitte and the Manufacturing Institute. (2011). Boiling Point? The skills gap in U.S. manufacturing. Retrieved from http://www.themanufacturinginstitute.org

DePaolo, C., & Wilkinson, K. (2014). Get your head into the clouds: Using words clouds for analyzing qualitative assessment data. *TechTrends*, 58, 38-44. doi:10.1007/s11528-014-0750-9

- Dinda, S. (2013). Inclusive growth through creation of human and social capital. International Journal of Social Economics, 41, 878-895. doi:10.1108/-IJSE-07-2013-0157
- Dudley, D. A., Winsalde, M. J., Wright, B. J., Cotton, W. G., Mclver, J. L., & Jackson,
  K. S. (2015). Rationale and study protocol to evaluate the SunSmart policy
  intervention: A cluster randomized controlled trial of a primary school-based
  health promotion program. *BMC Public Health*, *15*, 42. doi:10.1186/s12889-015-1371-8
- Duggleby, W., & Williams, A. (2016). Methodological and epistemological considerations in utilizing qualitative inquiry to develop interventions. *Qualitative Health Research*, 26, 147-153. doi:10.177/1049732315590403
- Dworkin, S. L. (2012). Sample size policy for qualitative studies using in-depth interviews. *Archives of Sexual Behavior*, *41*, 1319-1320.
  doi:10.1007/s105080120016-6
- Eighmy, M. A., & Karl, R. J. (2010). Graduation trends in machinist and machine shop technology programs in two-year colleges in great lakes and plains states: 2000– 2006. *Online*, 4(3). Retrieved from http://opensiuc.lib.siu.edu/ojwed
- Ekwoaba, J. O., Ikeije, U. U., & Ufoma, N. (2015). The impact of recruitment and selection criteria on organizational performance. Retrieved from www.eajournals.org
- ElMaraghy, H. (2014). Managing variety in manufacturing. *Procedia CIRP*, 17, 1-2. doi:10.1016/52212-871(14)00784-7

- Epicoco, M. (2016). Patterns of innovation and organizational demography in emerging sustainable fields: An analysis of the chemical sector. *Research Policy*, 45, 427-441. doi:10.1016/j.respol.2015.10.013
- Erlingsson, C., & Brysiewiez, P. (2012). Orientation among multiple truths: An introduction to qualitative research. *African Journal of Emergency Medicine*, *3*, 92-99. doi:10.1016/j.afjem.2012.04.005
- Etikan, I., Musa, S. A., & Alkassim, R. S. (2016). Comparison of convenience sampling and purposive sampling. *American Journal of Theoretical and Applied Statistics*, 5(1), 1-4. doi:10.11648/j.ajtas.20160501.11
- Fenzi, F. (2013). Small business to Uncle Sam: Here's the help we need. Retrieved from http://www.inc.com/francesca-fenzi/payscale-survey-small-businesses-skills-gapimmigration.html
- Finlay, L. (2013). Unfolding the phenomenological research process: Iterative stages of "seeing afresh". *Journal of Humanistic Psychology*, 53, 172-201. doi:10.1177/0022167812453877
- Fitzenberger, B., Licklederer, S., & Zwiener, H. (2015). Mobility across firms and occupation among graduates from apprenticeship. *Labour Economics*, 34, 138-151. doi:10.1016/j.labeco.2015.03.008
- Flynn, M.C., Pillay, H., & Watters, J. (2016). Industry-school partnerships: boundary crossing to enable school to work transitions. *Journal of Education and Work*, 29, 309-331. doi:10.1080/13639080.2014.934789

- Forber-Pratt, A. J. (2015). You're going to do what? Challenges of autoethnography in the academy. *Qualitative Inquiry*, *21*, 821-835. doi:10.1177/1077800415574908
- Freeman, R. B. (1976). A cobweb model of the supply and starting salary of new engineers. *Industrial and Labor Relations Review*, 29, 236-248. doi:10.2307/2522143
- Fulmer, I. S., & Ployhart, R. E. (2013). Our most important asset: A multidisciplinary/multilevel of human capital valuation for research and practice. *Journal of Management*, 40, 161-192. doi:10.1177/0149206313491289
- Gamerschlag, R. (2013). Value relevance of human capital information. *Journal or Intellectual Capital*, *14*, 325-345. doi:10.1108/14691931311323913
- Ganiron, T. U. (2013). Social capital and career success of civil engineers towards designing career paths. *Procedia Social and Behavioral Sciences*, *102*, 611-621. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2013.10.778
- George, C. (2015). Retaining professional workers: what makes them stay? *Employee Relations*, *37*, 102-121. doi:10.1108/ER-10-2013-0151
- Gioia, D. A., Corley, K. G., & Hamilton, A. L. (2013). Seeking qualitative rigor in inductive research notes on the Gioia methodology. *Organizational Research Methods*, 16, 15-31. doi:10.1177/1094428112452151
- González-Velosa, C., Rosas, D., & Flores. R. (2016). On-the-job training in Latin
  America and the Caribbean: Recent evidence. *Economics and Finance*, 137-166.
  doi: 10.1057/978-1-349-58151-1\_5

- Gordon, E. E. (2013). The crisis in the lack of skilled workers worldwide: It's meaning for healthcare worldwide. *Surgical Neurology International*, *4*, 138. doi:10.4103/2152-7806.119729
- Griffin, M., & Annulis, H. (2013). Employability skills in practice: the case of manufacturing education in Mississippi. *International Journal of Training and Development*, 17, 221-232. doi:10.1111/ijtd.12011
- Gross, J. M. S., Blue-Banning, M., Rutherford Turnbull III, H., & Francis, G. L. (2015).
  Identifying and defining the activities of participant direction programs: A document analysis. *Journal of Disability Policy Studies*, 25, 220-232.
  doi:10.1177/1044207313502538
- Grove, W. A., Hussey, A., & Jetter, M. (2011). The gender pay gap beyond human capital heterogeneity in noncognitive skills and in labor market tastes. *Journal of Human Resources*, 46, 827-874. doi:10.1353/jhr.2011.0003
- Gultekin, P., Anumba, C.J., & Leicht, R. M. (2014). Case study of integrated decisionmaking for deep energy-efficient retrofits. *International Journal of Energy Sector Management*, 8, 434-455. doi:10.1108/IJESM-12-2013-0002
- Guo, W., Xiao, H., & Yang, X. (2012). An empirical research on the correlation between human capital and career success of knowledge workers in enterprise. *Physics Procedia*, 25, 715-725. doi:10.1016/j.phpro.2012.03.148
- Gylling, M., Heikkilä, J., Jussila, K., & Saarinen, M. (2015). Making decisions on offshore outsourcing and backshoring: A case study in the bicycle industry.

International Journal of Production Economics, 162, 92-100.

doi:10.1016/j.oke.2015.01.006

- Ham-Baloyi, W. T., & Jordan, P. (2015). Systematic review as a research method in postgraduate nursing education. *Health SA Gesondheid*, 21, 120-128. doi:10.1016/j.hsag.2015.08.002
- Harris, C. M., & McMahan, G. C. (2015). The influence of compensation on leader human capital and unit performance. S.A.M. Advanced Management Journal, 80, 33-40. Retrieved from www.samnational.org
- Hasanefendic, S., Heitor, M., & Horta, H. (2016). Training students for new jobs: The role of technical and vocational higher education and implications for science policy in Portugal. *Technological Forecasting & Social Change*, *113*, 328-340. doi:10.1016/j.techfore.2015.12.005
- Hashim, M. J., Osman, I, & Alhabshi, S. M. (2015). Effect of intellectual capital on organizational performance. *Proceedia Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 211, 207-214. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2015.11.085
- Hendarman, A., F. & Tjakraatmadja, J., H. (2012). Relationship among soft skills, hard skills, and innovativeness of knowledge workers in the knowledge economy era. *Procedia Social and Behavioral Science*, *52*, 35-44. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2012.09.439

Hogan, R., Chamorro-Premuzic, T., & Kaiser, R. B. (2013). Employability and career success: Bridging the gap between theory and reality. *Industrial and Organizational Psychology*, 6, 3-16. doi:10.111/iops.12001

- Holmes, J. (2014). Countertransference in qualitative research: A critical appraisal. *Qualitative Research*, *14*, 166-183. doi:10.1177/1468794112468473
- Holzer, H. J. (2013). Skill mismatches in contemporary labor markets: How real? And what remedies? Retrieved from http://www.umdcipe.org/conferences/

Holzer, H. J. (2012, November). Raising job quality and skills for American workers:
Creating more effective education and workforce development systems in the
States. *The Hamilton Project*. (Discussion Paper No. 10). Retrieved from
http://www.brookings.edu

- Hotchkiss, J. L., & Rios-Avila, Fernando. (2013). Identifying factors behind the decline in the U.S. labor force participation rate. *Business and Economic Research*, 3, 257-275. doi:10.5296/ber.v3i1.3370
- Houghton, C., Casey, D., Shaw, D., & Murphy, K. (2013). Rigour in qualitative casestudy research. *Nurse Researcher*, 22, 8-12. doi:10.7748/nr.22.5.8.e1307
- Huan-Niemi, E., Rikkonen, P., Niemi, J., Wuori, O., & Niemi, J. (2016). Combining quantitative and qualitative research methods to foresee the changes in the finish agri-food sector. *Futures*, 83, 88-99. doi:10.1016/j.futures.2016.03.007
- Humburg, M., & Van der Velden, R. (2015). Skills and the graduate recruitment process:
  Evidence from two discrete choice experiments. *Economics of Education Review*, 49, 24-41. doi:10.1016/j.econedurev.2015.07.001
- Hu, Y., Ke, J., Guo, Z., & Wen, J. (2015). Relationship between Intangible capital, knowledge and maintenance performance in a PSS network: An empirical investigation. *Procedia CIRP*, 30, 378-383. doi:10.1016/j.procir.2015.02.079

- Hyett, N., Kenny, A., & Dickson-Swift, V. (2014). Methodology or method? A critical review of qualitative case study reports. *International Journal of Qualitative Studies on Health and Well-Being*, 9. doi:10.3402/qhw.v9.23606
- Inkinen, H. (2015). Review of empirical research on intellectual capital and firm performance. *Journal of Intellectual Capital*, *3*, 518-565. doi:10.1108/JIC-01-2015-0002
- Irvine, A., Drew, P., & Sainsbury, R. (2013). Am I not answering your questions properly? Clarification, adequacy and responsiveness in semi-structured telephone and face-to-face interviews. *Qualitative Research*, 13, 87-106. doi:10.1177/1468794112439086
- Islam, R., Hamid, A., Shukri, M., Manaf, A., & Hazilah, N. (2013). Enhancing graduates employability skills: A Malaysian case. Academy of International Business (MENA). Retrieved from http://irep.iium.edu.my/28680/
- Jabar, I. L., Ismail, F., & Aziz, A. R. A. (2015). Public participation: Enhancing public perception towards IBS implementation. *Procedia, Social and Behavioral Sciences, 168*, 61-69. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2014.10.210
- Jackson, D., & Chapman, E. (2012). Non-technical skill gaps in Australian business graduates. *Education Training*, *54*, 95-113. doi:10.1108/00400911211210224
- Jacob, S. A., & Furgerson, S. P. (2012). Writing interview protocols and conduction interviews: Tips for students new to the field of qualitative research, 17, 1-10. Retrieved from http://www.nova.edu/ssss/QR/

- Javalgi, R. G., Granot, E., & Alejandro, T. G. B. (2011). Qualitative methods in international sales research: Cross-cultural considerations. *Journal of Personal Selling and Sales Management*, 31, 157-170. doi:10.2753/PSS0885-3134310204
- Jerzak, K. (2015). The essence of human capital in a building company. *Procedia Engineering*, *112*, 95-103. doi:10.1016/j.proeng.2015.10.012
- Kaczynski, D., Salmona, M., & Smith, T. (2014). Qualitative research in finance.*Australian Journal of Management*, 39, 127-135. doi:10.1177/0312896212469611
- Kaine, N., & Kent, R. (2013). Activities to encourage employability skills in middle childhood. *Journal of Visual Impairment & Blindness (Online)*, 107, 524-528.
  Available from http://www.afb.org/info/publications/jvib/for-jvib-readers/journalof-visual-impairment-and-blindness-jvib/123514872
- Kaldor, N. (1934). A classificatory note on the determinateness of equilibrium. *The review of economic studies*, *1*, 122-136. doi:10.2307/2967618
- Kato, M, & Okamuro, H. (2014). Does founders' human capital matter for innovation?
  Evidence from Japanese start-ups. *Journal of Small Business Management*, 53, 114-128. doi:10.1111/jsbm.12094
- Khanna, P, Jones, C. D., & Boivie, S. (2014). Director human capital, information processing demands, and board effectiveness. *Journal of Management*, 40, 557-585. doi:10.1177/0149206313515523
- Kim, T. (2015). Diffusion of changes in organizations. Journal of Organizational Change Management, 28(1), 134-152. doi:10.1108/JOCM-04-2014-0081
- Klescheva, N. (2014). Creating a cluster type partnerships between academics and professionals. *Pacific Science Review*, 16, 212-216. doi:10.1016/j.pscr.2015.01.002
- Kobes, D. (2013). Making on-the-job training work: lessons from the Boeing manufacturing on-the-job training project. *Jobs of the future*. Retrieved from http://www.jff.org/
- Kochan, T., Finegold, D., & Osterman, P. (2012). Who can fix the "Middle-Skills" gap? *Harvard Business Review*, *90*, 83-90. Retrieved from https://hbr.org
- Koelsch, L. E. (2013). Reconceptualizing the member check interview. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, *12*(1), 168-179.
  doi:10.11771160940691301200105
- Koroglu, B. A. & Eceral, T. O. (2015). Human capital and innovation capacity of firms in defense and aviation industry in Ankara. *Procedia Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 195, 1583-1592. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2015.06.196
- Kornfeld, B. J., & Kara, S. (2015). Industry-university collaboration in sustainable manufacturing. *Procedia CIRP*, 29, 8-12. doi:10.1016/j.procir.2015.02.207
- Koziol, L., Koziol, W., Wojtowicz, A., Pyrek, R. (2014). An outline of a compensation system based on human capital theory, *Procedia Social and Behavioral Science*, 148, 551-558. doi: 10.1016/j.sbspro.2014.07.078
- Kucharcikova, A. (2014). Investment in the human capital as the source of economic growth. Periodica Polytechnica, *Social and Management Sciences*, 22, 29-35. doi:10.3311/PPso.7426

- Lach, D. (2014). Challenges of interdisciplinary research: Reconciling qualitative and quantitative methods for understanding human-landscape systems. *Environmental Management*, 53, 88-93. doi:10.1007/s00267-013-0115-8
- Lauckner, H., Paterson, M., & Krupa, T. (2012). Using constructivist case study methodology to understand community development processes: Proposed methodological questions to guide the research process. *The Qualitative Report*, *17*(15), 1-22. Retrieved from http://nsuworks.nova.edu
- Lawrence, H. (2014). Integrating human relation skills into the curriculum of industrial technology related programs. *International Journal on Integration Technology in Education*, *3*(1), 53. doi:10.5121/ijite.2014.3104
- Ledford, G., E., Jr. (2014). The changing landscape of employee rewards: Observations and prescriptions. *Organizational Dynamics*, 43, 168-179. doi:10.1016/j.orgdyn.2014.08.003
- Lee, K., Hope, J., & Abdulghani, F. (2016). Planned approaches to business and school partnerships. Does it make a difference? The business perspective. *Evaluation and Program Planning*, 55, 35-45. doi:10.1016/j.evalprogplan.2015.11.002
- Leedy, P., & Ormrod, J. (2012). *Practical research planning: planning and design* (8th ed.). Upper Saddle River, N J: Prentice Hall.
- Lentz, J., Kennett, M., Perlmutter, J., & Forrest, A. (2016). Paving the way to a more effective informed consent process: Recommendations from the clinical trials transformation initiative. *Contemporary Clinical Trials*, 49, 65-69. doi:10.1016/j.cct.2016.06.005

- Lerman, R. (2016). Can we develop enough skills for a robust manufacturing industry? *Challenge*, *59*, 157-177. doi:10.1080/05775132.2016.1178557
- Leung, L. (2015). Validity, reliability, and generalizability in qualitative research. *Journal of Family Medicine and Primary Care*, 4, 324-327. doi:10.4103/2249-4863.161306
- Liepė, Z., & Sakalas, A. (2014). Evaluation of human capital role in the value creation process. *Procedia Social and Behavioral Sciences*, *156*, 78-82.
  doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2014.11.123
- Li, X., & Zhang, M. (2015). Rising to the challenge: What practicing teachers learned from a process based writing project in a graduate capstone seminar. *Sage Open*, 5, 1-17. doi:10.1177/2158244015590163
- Lise, J., Meghir, C., & Robin, J., M. (2016). Matching, sorting and wages. *Review of Economic Dynamics*, 19, 63-87. doi:10.1016/j.red.2015.11.004
- Liu Q., & Lu, R. (2013). On-the-job training and productivity: Firm-level evidence from a large developing country. *China Economic Review*, 40, 254-264.
  doi:10.1016/j.chieco.2016.08.001
- Liu, X., Van Jarrsveld, D. D., Batt, R., & Frost, A. C. (2014). The influence of capital structure on strategic human capital: Evidence from U.S. and Canadian firms. *Journal of Management*, 40, 422-448. doi:10.1177/0149206313508982
- Lollar, J. G., Beheshti, H. M., & Whitlow, B. J. (2010). The role of integrative technology in competitiveness. *Competitiveness Review*, 20, 423-433. doi:10.1037/0003-066X.59.1.29

- Longoni A., & Cagliano, R. (2013). Manufacturing and sustainability alignment.
   International Journal of Operations & Production Management, 35, 1332-1358.
   doi:10.1108/IJOPM-02-2015-0113
- Lub, V. (2015). Validity in qualitative evaluation: Linking purposes, paradigms, and perspectives. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, 14, 1-8. doi:10.1177/1609406915621406
- Majeed, T., Forder, P., Kendig, H., & Byles, J. (2014). A gendered approach to workforce participation patterns over the life course for an Australian baby boom cohort. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, *87*, 108-122. doi:10.1016/j.jvb.2014.12.004
- Manufacturing Institute. (2011). 2011 Skills gap report. Retrieved from http://www.themanufacturinginstitute.org
- Marshall, C., & Rossman, G. B. (2011). *Designing qualitative research* (2nd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Marshall, C., & Rossman, G. B. (2016). *Designing qualitative research* (6th ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications, Inc.
- Marshall, B, Cardon, P, Poddar, A., & Fontenot, R. (2013) Does sample size matter in qualitative research?: A review of qualitative interviews in research. *Journal of Computer Information Systems*, 54(1), 11-22.

doi:10.1080/0887417.2013.11645667

Maxwell, Joseph A. (2011). *A realist approach for qualitative research*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.

- Mayoh, J. & Onwuegbuzie, A. J. (2015). Toward a conceptualization of mixed methods in phenomenological research. *Journal of Mixed Methods Research*, 9(1), 91-107. doi:10.1177/15586898135358
- McGuirk, H., Lenihan, H., & Hart, M. (2015). Measuring the impact of innovative human capital on small firms' propensity to innovate. *Policy Research*, 44, 965-976. doi:10.1016/j.repol.2014.11.008
- Merriam, S. B. (2014). *Qualitative research: A guide to design and implementation*. New York, NY: John Wiley & Sons.
- Mertens, D, M. (2013). Emerging advances in mixed methods: Addressing social justice. *Journal of Mixed Methods Research*, 7, 215-218. doi:10.1177/1558689813493994
- Mincer, J. (1997). The production of human capital and the life cycle of earnings: Variations of a theme. *Journal of Labor Economics*, 15(1), Part 2. S26. doi:10.1086/209855
- Mirchandani, D. A. (2012). Shared objectives and IT achievements: CIO and business manager perspectives. *IT Professional*, *14*, 44-50. doi:10.1109/MITP.2012.103
- Moen, P., Kojola, E., & Schaefers, K. (2016). Organizational change around an older workforce. *The Gerontologist*, 55, 814-824. doi:10.1093/geront/gnu048
- Moon, K. & Blackman, D. (2014). A guide to understanding social science research for natural scientists. *Conservation Biology*, 28, 1167-1177. doi: 10.1111/cobi.12326
- Morse, J. M. (2015). Critical analysis of strategies for determining rigor in qualitative inquiry. *Qualitative Health Research*, 25, 1212-1222.
  doi:10.1177/1049732315588501

- Muda, S., & Rahman, M. C. (2015). Human capital in SMEs life cycle perspective. Procedia Economics and Finance, 35, 683-689. doi:10.1016/S2212-5671(16)00084-8
- Muo, I. (2013). Motivating & managing knowledge workers: Evidence from diverse industries & cultures. *Journal of Management and Sustainability*, 3, 119-131. doi:10.5539/jms.v3n2p119
- Mrabet, Z., & Lanouar, C. (2013). Trade liberalization, technology import and skill upgrading in Tunisian manufacturing industries: A dynamic estimation. *African Journal of Economic and Management Studies*, 4, 338-357. doi:10.1108/AJEMS-11-2011-0086
- Neumark, D., Johnson, H., & Mejia M. C. (2013). Future skills shortages in the U.S. economy? *Economics of Education Review*, 32, 151-167. doi:10.1016/j.econedurev.2012.09.004
- Newington, L., & Metcalfe, A. (2014). Factors influencing recruitment to research:
   Qualitative study of the experiences and perceptions of research teams. *BMC Medical Research Methodology*, 14, doi: 10.1186/1471-2288-14-10
- Nieves, J., & Segarra-Ciprés, M. (2015). Management innovation in the hotel industry. *Tourism Management*, 46, 51-58. doi:10.1016/j.tourman.2014.06.002
- Nilsson T., & Chroneer, D. (2015). A critical exploration of collected data in business research: Is data trustworthy? A comparison of a survey and interviews. *International Journal of Business and Management*, *10*, 1-13.
  doi:10.5539/ijbm.v10n8p1

Noe, A., Clarke, A., & Klein, H.J. (2014). Learning in the twenty-first-century workplace. Annual Review of Organizational Psychology and Organizational Behavior, 1, 245. doi:10.1037/0003-066X.59.1.29

Noone, J., O'Loughlin, K., & Kendig, H. (2013). Australian baby boomers are retiring early understanding the benefits of retirement preparation for involuntary and voluntary retirees. *Journal of Aging Studies*, 27, 207-217. doi:10.1016/j.jaging.2013.02.003

- Nordin, M. S., Nasir, A. N. M., Noordin, M. K., & Buntat, Y. (2013). A gap of proficiency for skilled workers and employer needs towards non-technical skills for the electronic sector in Klang Valley, Malaysia. *Procedia Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 93, 1473-1477. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2013.10.066
- O'Reilly, M., & Parker, N. (2012). Unsatisfactory saturation: A critical exploration of the notion of saturated sample sizes in qualitative research. *Qualitative Research*, 13, 190-197.doi:10.1177/1468794112446106
- Örnek, A.S., & Ayas, S. (2015). The relationship between intellectual capital, innovative work behavior and business performance reflection. *Procedia Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 195, 1387-1395. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2015.06.433
- Orth, R., Scheumann, R., Galeitzke, M., Wolf, K., Kohl, H., & Finkbeiner, M. (2015). Sustainable corporate development measured by intangible and tangible resources as well as targeted by safeguard subjects. *Procedia CIRP*, 26, 630-634. doi:10.1016/j.procir.2014.07.113

- Owonikoko, T. K. (2013). Upholding the principles of autonomy, beneficence, and justice in phase I clinical trials. *The Oncologist*, 18, 242-244. doi:10.1634/theoncologist.2013-0014
- Paechter, C. (2013). Researching sensitive issues online: Implications of a hybrid insideroutsider position in a retrospective ethnographic study. *Qualitative Research*, *13*,71-86. doi:10.1177/1468794112446107
- Parnaby, J., & Towill, D. R. (2012). Exploiting the concept of a manufacturing system part IV: The innovative action learning organisation. *Journal of Manufacturing Technology Management*, 23, 733-752. doi:10.1108/17410381211253317
- Patton, M. Q. (2015). *Qualitative research & evaluation methods: Integrating theory and practice* (4th ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Pavlidou, N. E., Tsaliki, P. V., & Vardalachakis, I. N. (2011). Technical change, unemployment and labor skills. *International Journal of Social Economics*, 38, 595-606. doi:10.1101/0306829111139230
- Peeters, M. J., Beltyukova, S. A., & Martin, B. A. (2013). Educational testing and validity of conclusions in the scholarship of teaching and learning. *American Journal ofPharmaceutical Education*, 77, 186. doi:10.5688/ajjpe779186
- Pelinescu, E. (2015). The impact of human capital on economic growth. *Procedia*, *Economics and Finance*, 22, 184-190. doi:10.1016/S2212-5671(15)00258-0
- Plöger, J., & Weck, S. (2014). Confronting out-migration and the skills gap in declining German cities. *European Planning Studies*, 22, 437-455.
  doi:10.1080/09654313.2012.757587

- Poddar, A., & Madupalli, R. (2012). Problematic customers and turnover intentions of customer service employees. *The Journal of Service Marketing*, 26, 551-559. doi:10.1108/08876041211266512
- Polit, D. F., & Beck, C. T. (2012). Nursing research: Principles and methods.Philadelphia, PA: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins.
- Pratt, M. G. (2015). Assessing candidate quality: Lessons from ethnography (and accountants). *Journal of Management Inquiry*, 24, 340-344. doi:10/1177/1056492615574230
- Presseau, J., Boyd, E., & Francis, J. J., & Sniehotta, F. F. (2015). Goal conflict and goal facilitation in community-based cardiac rehabilitation: A theory-based interview study. *Psychology, Health & Medicine*, 20, 227-238. doi:10.1080/13548506.2014.914235
- Prince, M., Burns, D., Lu, X., & Winsor, R. (2015). Knowledge and skills transfer between MBA and workplace. *Journal of Workplace Learning*, 27, 207-225. doi:10.1108/JWL-06-2014.0047
- Pritchard, K. (2014). Baby boomers and the lost generation: On the discursive construction of generations at work. *Organization Studies*, *35*, 1605. doi:10.1177/0170840614550732
- Qadri, F. S., & Waheed, A. (2013). Human capital and economic growth: Cross-country evidence from low- middle- and high-income countries. *Progress in Development Studies*, 13, 89-104. doi:10.1177/1464993412466503

- Rapport, F., Clement, C., Doel, M. A., & Hutchings, H. A. (2015). Qualitative research and its methods in epilepsy: Contributing to an understanding of patients' lived experiences of the disease. *Epilepsy & Behavior*, 45, 94-100. doi:10.1016/j.yebh.2015.01.040
- Rasul, S. M., Rauf, R. A. A., Mansor, A. N., Yasin, R. M., & Mahamod, Z. (2013).
  Graduate employability for the manufacturing industry. *Procedia Social and Behavioral Sciences*, *102*, 242-250. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2013.10.739
- Reimer, K. & McLean, L. R. (2015). *Taking note: Engaging students as co-researchers*. *Radical Pedagogy*. Retrieved from http://www.radicalpedagogy.org/
- Rentoz, L., Doukas, M., Mavrikios, D., Mourtzis, D., & Chryssolouris, G. (2014).
  Integrating manufacturing education with industrial practice using teaching
  factory paradigm: A construction equipment application. *Procedia CIRP*, *17*, 189-194. doi:10.1016/j.procir.2014.01.126
- Ridzwan, C. R., & Yasin, R. M. (2015). Cultivating learning: A grounded theory of skills acquisition for vocation in modern apprenticeships. *Procedia Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 174, 275-282. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2015.01.658
- Ritchie, J., Lewis, J., Nicholls, C. M., & Ormston, R. (Eds.). (2013). *Qualitative research practice: A guide for social science students and researchers*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Roh, J., Hong, P., & Min, H. (2014). Implementation of a responsive supply chain strategy in global complexity: The case of manufacturing firms. *International Journal of Production Economics*, *147*, 198-210. doi:10.1016/j.ijpe.2013.04.013

- Rothstein, J. (2012). The labor market four years into the crisis: Assessing structural explanations. *Industrial and Labor Relations Review*, 65, 467-500. doi:10.3386/w17966
- Roulston, K., & Shelton, S. A. (2015). Reconceptualizing bias in teaching qualitative research methods. *Qualitative Inquiry*, *21*, 332-334. doi:10.1177/1077800414563803
- Rowley, J. (2012). Conducting research interviews. *Management Research Review*, 35, 260-271. doi:10.1108/01409171210154
- Rubin, H. J., & Rubin, I. S. (2012). *Qualitative interviewing: The art of hearing data* (3rd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Russell, S., & Brannan, M. J. (2016). Getting the right people on the bus: Recruitment, selection and integration for the branded organization. *European Management Journal*, 34, 114-124. doi:10.1016/j.emk.2016.01.001
- Samimi, E., Shahosseini, M. A., Abasaltian, A., & Shafaghi, S. (2015) Identifying and prioritizing critical success factors (CSFs) in retaining and developing knowledge workers in oil and gas project-based companies. *Indian Journal of Science and Technology*, 8, 1-10. doi:10.17485/ijst/2015/v8e11/71784
- Samoilenko, S. (2014). Understanding the human capital dimension of ICT and economic growth in transition economies. *Journal of Global Information Technology Management*, 14(1), 59. doi:10.1080/1097198X.2011.10856531
- Sargeant, J. (2012). Qualitative research part II: Participants, analysis, and quality assurance. *Journal of Graduate Medical Education*, 4(1), 1-3. doi:10.4300/JGME-D-11-00307.1

- Schied, F. M. (2014). Critical perspectives on the skills debate: Implications for adult education. *Procedia, Social and Behavioral Science*, 142, 553-556. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2014.07.665
- Schreier, M. (2012). Qualitative content analysis in practice. Thousand Oak, CA: Sage.
- Schultz, T. W. (1993). The economic importance of human capital in modernization. *Education Economics*, *1*(1), 13-19. doi:1080.0964299300000003
- Schwalje, W. (2012). Rethinking how establishment skills surveys can more effectively identify workforce skills gaps. Retrieved from https://mpra.ub.uni-muenchen.de/37192/
- Sears, A. (2013). Mind the Gap: training the manufacturing workforce of tomorrow (Doctoral dissertation, Worcester Polytechnic Institute). Retrieved from https://www.wpi.edu/Pubs/ETD/
- Shammot, M. M. (2014). The role of human resources management practices represented by employee's recruitment and training and motivation for the realization of competitive advantage. *African Journal of Business Management*, 8(1), 35-4. doi:10.5897/AJBM2013.7263
- Sheldon, P., & Li, Y. (2013). Localized poaching and skills shortages of manufacturing employees among MNEs in China. *Journal of World Business*, 48, 186-195. doi:10.1016/j.jwb.2012.07.003
- Shi, H. X. (2014). Methods and methodology. *Entrepreneurship in Family Business*, *30*, 39-55. doi:10.1007/978-3-319-04304-3\_3

- Simons, H. (2015). Interpret in context: Generalizing from the single case in evaluation. *Evaluation*, *21*, 173-188. doi:10.1177/356389015577512
- Skellern, K., Markey, R., & Thornthwaite, L. (2017). Identifying attributes of sustainable transitions for traditional regional manufacturing industry sectors: A conceptual framework. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 140, 1782-1793. doi:10.1016/j.celepro.2016.07.183
- Smith, J., & Noble, H. (2014). Bias in Research. *Evidence Based Nursing*, *17*, 100-101. doi:10.1136/eb-2014-101946

Smith, R. (2012). Clarifying the subject centered approach to vocational learning theory: Negotiated participation. *Studies in Continuing Education*, *34*, 159–174. doi:10.1080/0158037X.2011.609542

- Soilkki, K. K., Cassim, N., & Anis, M. K. (2014). An evaluation of the factors influencing the performance of registered nurses at the national referral hospital in Namibia. *Australian Journal of Business and Management Research*, *4*, 47-62. Retrieved from http://www.ajbmr.com
- Sommers, D., & Franklin, J. C. (2012). Overview of projections to 2020. Retrieved from http://www.bls.gov/mlr/
- Song, Y., Son, Y. J., & Oh, D. (2015). Methodological issues in questionnaire design. *Journal Korean Academy of Nursing*, 45, 323-328. doi:10.4040/jkan.2015.45.3.323
- South Carolina Manufacturers Alliance. (2014). Retrieved from

- Spak, G. T. (2013). U.S. advanced manufacturing skills gap: Innovative education solutions. *Procedia Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 106, 3235-3245. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2013.12.372
- Spector-Mersel, G. (2011). Mechanisms of selection in claiming narrative identities: A model for interpreting narratives. *Qualitative Inquiry*, 17, 172-185. doi:10.1177/1077800410393885
- Speculand, R. (2014). Bridging the strategy implementation skill gap. *Strategic Direction*, *30*, 29-30. doi:10.1108/SD-12-2013-0093
- Steiger, J. S., Hammou, K. A., & Galib, M. H. (2014). An examination of the influence of organizational structure types and management levels on knowledge management practices in organizations. *International Journal of Business and Management*, 9, 1-15. doi:10.5539/ijbm.v9n6p43
- Stroud, D., & Hopkins, A. (2016). Aspects of mutual engagement: School of engineering and industry collaborations. *Higher Education Pedagogies*, 1(1), 30-41. doi:10.1080/23752696.2015.1134203
- Stubbs A., & Uzuner, O. (2015). Annotating longitudinal clinical narratives for deidentification the 2014 i2b2/UTHealth corpus. *Journal of Biomedical Informatics*, 58, S20-S29. doi:10.1016/j.jbi.2015.07.020
- Su, Y., & Liu, Z. (2016). The impact of foreign direct investment and human capital on economic growth: Evidence from Chinese cities. *China Economic Review*, 37, 97-109. doi:10.1016/j.chieco.2015.12.007

- Sulaiman, C., Bala, U., Tijani, B. A., Waziri, S, I., Maji, I. K. (2015). Human capital, technology, and economic growth: Evidence from Nigeria. Sage Open, 5, 1-10. doi:10.1177/2158244015615166
- Swauger, M. (2011). Afterword: The ethics of risk, power, and representation. *Qualitative Sociology*, *34*, 497-502. doi:1007/s11133-011-9201-5
- Szirmai, A., & Verspagen, B. (2015). Manufacturing and economic growth in developing countries, 1950-2005. *Structural Change and Economic Dynamics*, *34*, 46-59. doi:10.1016/j.strueco.2015.06.002
- Talwar, E., & Thakur, M. (2016). Training and development and its impact on employee performance. *Internal Journal of Basic and Applied Sciences*, 1(1), 18-27. doi:10.21904/weken/2016-v1/i1/93615
- Teixeira, P. N. (2014). Gary Becker's early work on human capital-collaborations and distinctiveness. *Journal of Labor Economics*, 3, 2-20. doi:10.1186/s40172-014-0012-2
- Thomas, G. (2011). A typology for the case study in social science following a review of definition, discourse, and structure. *Qualitative Inquiry*, *17*, 511-521. doi:1177-1077800411409884
- Todericiu, R., Lucia, F., & Stănit, A. (2014). Reflections on human resources vital intangible assets of organizations. *Procedia Economics and Finance*, *16*, 575-579. doi:10.1016/S2212-5671(14)00842-9

Todericiu, R., & Stănit, A. (2015). Intellectual capital the key for sustainable competitive advantage for the SME's sector. *Procedia Economics and Finance*, *27*, 676-681. doi:10.1016/S2212-5671(15)1048-5

Tracy, S. (2013). *Qualitative research methods*. Malden, MA: Wiley-Blackwell.

Tsai, C. (2013). A study of employability between higher technical and vocational education and employer in tourism and hospitality: A stakeholder perspective. *International Journal of Academic Research in Business and Social Sciences*, 3, 344-357. doi:10.6007/IJARBSS/v3-i10/314

- Tsakiris, D. (2014). Human capital and human action in lifelong learning: questions concerning the revival of a seemingly obvious theory. Springer Netherlands, 109-119. doi:10.1007/978-94-007-7299-1\_10
- Tufford, L., Newman, P. (2012). Bracketing in qualitative research. Qualitative Social Work, 11(1), 80-96. doi:10.1177/1473325010368316
- Tumwine, S., Nasiima, S., & Kamukama, N. (2014). Human capital elements and their influence on performance: Evidence from Uganda's manufacturing firms. Retrieved from https://globaljournals.org/GJMBR
- Turbin, J., Fuller, A., & Wintrup, J. (2014). Apprenticeship and progression in the healthcare sector: can labour market theory illuminate barriers and opportunities in contrasting occupations? *Journal of Vocational Education & Training*, 66, 156-144. doi:10.1080/13636820.2014.894553

Unger, J. M., Rauch, A., Frese, M., & Rosenbusch, N. (2011). Human capital and entrepreneurial success: A meta-analytical review. *Journal of Business Venturing*, 26, 341-358. doi:10.1016/j.jbusvent.2009.09.004

Užiene, L. (2015). Open innovation, knowledge flows and intellectual capital. *Procedia* Social and Behavioral Science, 213, 1057-1062. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2015.11.525.

- Vanhercke, D., Cuyper, N. D., & Peeters, E. (2014). Defining perceived employability: A psychological approach. *Personnel Review*, 43, 592-605. doi:10.1108/-07-2012-0110
- Velasco, M. S. (2012). More than just good grades: candidates' perceptions about the skills and attributes employers seek in new graduates. *Journal of Business Economics and Management*, 13, 499-517. doi:103846/16111699.2011.620150

Verwaeren, B., Van Hoye, G., & beaten, X. (2016). Getting bang for your buck: The specificity of compensation and benefits information in job advertisements. *International Journal of Human Resource Management*, 20, 1-20. doi:0.1080/09585192.2016.1138989

- Wahyuni, D. (2012). The research design maze: Understanding paradigms, methods and methodologies. *Journal of Applied Management Accounting Research*, *10*, 69-80.
  Retrieved from http://cmawebline.org
- Wang, C. C., Geale, S. K. (2015). The power of the story: Narrative inquiry as a methodology in nursing research. *International Journal of Nursing Science*, 2, 195-198. doi:10.1016/j.ijnss.2015.04.014

- Weedon, E, & Tett, L. (2013). Plugging a gap? Soft skills courses and learning for work. *International Journal of Lifelong Education*, 32, 724-740. doi:10.1080/02601370.2013.773572
- Weeks, W. A., Rutherford, B. & Boles, J. (2014). Factors that influence the job market decision the role of faculty as a knowledge broker. *Journal of Marketing Education*, 36, 105-119. doi:10.1177/0273475314537496
- Wertheimer, A. (2012). Voluntary Consent: Why a value-neutral concept won't work. Journal of Medicine & Philosophy, 37, 226-254. doi:10.1093/jmp/jhs016
- Wilson, R. (2013). Skills anticipation the future of work and education. *International Journal of Education Research*, 61, 101-110. doi:10.1016/j.ijer.2013.03.013
- Wolf, F. (2012). Enlightened eclecticism or hazardous hotchpotch? Mixed methods and triangulation strategies in comparative public policy research. *Journal of Mixed Methods Research*, 4, 144-167. doi:10.1177/1558689810364987
- Wyton, P., & Payne, R. (2014). Exploring the development of competence in Lean management through action learning groups: a study of the introduction of Lean to a facilities management function. *Action Learning: Research and Practice*, *11*, 42-61. doi:10.1080/14757333.2013.873015
- Yin, R. K. (2013). Validity and generalization in future case study evaluations. *Evaluation*, 19, 321-332. doi:10.1177/1356389013497081
- Yin, R. K. (2014). *Case study research: Design and methods* (5th ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.

Zamawe, F. C. (2015). The implication of using NVivo software in qualitative data analysis: Evidence-based reflections. *Malawi Medical Journal*, *27*(1), 13-15. doi:10.4314/mmj.v27i1.4

Zohrabi, M. (2013). Mixed method research: Instruments, validity, reliability and reporting findings. *Theory and Practice in Language Studies*, *3*, 254-262. doi:10.4304/tpls.3.2.254.262

## Appendix A: Email Invitation Letter

Dear (Participant, Name):

My name is Cheryl A. Brown. I am pursuing a Doctorate of Business Administration (DBA) through Walden University. My doctoral study project is *Strategies Manufacture Hiring Managers Use to Recruit a Skilled Workforce* I am interested in conducting a study in your company to explore strategies that manufacturing hiring managers use to recruit skilled workers. Your participation will be instrumental in providing the required data to best analyze the strategies needed to recruit skilled workers. The study could potentially benefit the manufacturing industry by providing possible strategies to recruit skilled workers. You will be provided with a 1-2 page summary of the study results upon completion of the study.

I would like to conduct an interview with you because you can provide valuable firsthand information regarding recruitment strategies and challenges. Your opinions on the topic of recruiting skilled workers may be vital to the manufacturing industry.

The interviews will take approximately 45- 60 minutes and will be in a conference room within your organization. Your responses to the questions will be kept confidential. You will also be asked to participate in a 15-30 minute follow-up interview to validate the responses to your interview answers (member checking).

Participation in the interviews is voluntary, and you have the right to withdraw from the research study at any time before data analysis.

If you are willing to participate in this research project, please suggest a day and time that is convenient you. If you have any questions or require any additional information, please contact me. My contact information is

Thank you for your time and consideration.

Cheryl A. Brown Walden University DBA student

## Appendix B: Semistructured Interview Protocol Guide

Introduce self to participants.

Present consent form, review contents with participants and have the participant sign

the consent form. Answers any questions or concerns participants may have.

Provide Participants a copy of the consent form.

Start audio recording

Note the date and time.

Begin interview with question #1; follow through to the final question.

Watch and take notes of non-verbal cues.

End interview; arrange the second interview for respondent validation (member checking).

Thank the participant(s) for their role in the study. Restate contact numbers for follow up questions and concerns from participants.

Introduce follow-up interview (member checking and set the stage).

Share a copy of the succinct synthesis for each question

Bring in probing questions related to other information that you may have found during the data analysis process

Walk through each question, read the interpretation and ask participants for feedback

Did I miss anything? Or, what would you like to add?

Interview questions:

1. What strategies did you use to recruit skilled production workers?

- 2. What strategies did you use to mitigate the challenges due to the lack of skills?
- 3. What strategies did you use to determine which positions were most effective by the skills shortage?
- 4. What strategies did you use to address the skills shortage resulting from retiring production workers?
- 5. What strategies did you use to evaluate relevant work experience that you needed in your organization?
- 6. What strategies did you use to mitigate outsourcing to fill vacant positions?
- 7. What strategies did you use to assess the skills needed to ensure an adequate supply of skilled production workers?
- 8. Is there anything else you like to discuss about strategies used to hire talented and skilled workers that I have not addressed in the interview?